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:5, 1 . . INTELLIGENCE INVESTIGATION

g

~N

g 2 -7

< :

g 3 Wednesday, December 10, 1975

£
A - - -
5 United States Senate,
6 Select Committee to Study Governmental
" Operations with Respect to
8 Intelligence Activities,
9 Washington, D. C.
10 The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10

11 o'clock a.m., in Room 318, Russell Senate Office Building,
12 the honorable Frank Church (Chairman of the Committee)

13 presiding.

WARD & PAUL

14 Present: Senators Church (presiding), Hart of Michigan,

15 Mondale, Huddleston, Hart of Colorado, Baker, Goldwater and

16 Mathias.
17 Also present: William G. Miller, Staff Director; Frederigk
18 A. O. Schwarz, Jr., Chief Counsel; Curtis R. Smothers, Minority
19 Counsel; Paul Michel, Joseph diGenova, Barbara Banoff, Frederigck
20 Baron, Mark Gitenstein, Loch Johnson, David Bushong, Charles
21 Lombard, John Bayly, Charles Kirbow, Michael Madigan, Bob

29 Kelley, John E1liff, Elliot Maxwell, Andy Postal, Pat Shea,

23 Michael Epstein and Burt Wides, Professional Staff Members.

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

o The Chairman. The Committee's witness this morning is
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the Honorable Clarence M..Kelley, the Director of the Federal
Bureau of Investigation.

Mr. Kelley was appointed Director in July of 1973 in a
troubled time for the FBI. His experience as an innovative
law enforcement administrator in charge of the Kansas City
Police Department for over ten years, and his.previous work as
a Special Agent of the FBI have made him uniquely qualified
to lead the Bureau.

The Select Committee is grateful for the cooperation
extended by Director Kelley in the course of its inquiry over
the past months. The Committee is also impressed by the
openness of the FBI's witnesses before this Committee, and
their willingness to consider the need for legislaﬁion to
clarify the Bureau's intelligence responsibility.

It is important to remember from the outset that this
Committee is examining only a small portion of the FBI's
activities. Our hearings have concentrated on FBI domestic
intelligence operations. We have.consistently expressed our
admiration and support for the Bureau's criminal investigative
and law enforcement work, and we recognize the vital importancs
of counéerespionage in the modern world. But domestic
intelligence has raised many difficult questions.

The Committee has also céncentrated on the past rather

than on present FBI activities. The abuses brought to light

in our hearings occurred years and even decades before Directox

. NW 88608 Docld:32989820 Page 9
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Kelley took charge. - S

The Staff has advised the Committee that under Director
Kelley the FBI has taken significant steps to rethink previous
policies and to establish new safeguards against abuse;' The
FBI is now placing greater emphasis on foreign related intelli-
gence operations, and less on purely domestic.surveillance.
The FBI is working more closely with the Justice Department in
developing policies and standards for intelligence. These
are welcome developments.,

Nevertheless, many important issues remain unresolved.
Therefore, we have invited Director Kelley to share with the
Committee his views on some of the considerations the Congress
should take into account in thinking about the futﬁre of
FBI intelligence. Among these issues are whether FBI surveil=-|
lance should extend beyond the investigation of persons

likely to commit specific crimes; whether there should be

outside supervision or approval before the FBI conducts certai
types of investigations or uses certain surveillance techniqueI
whether foreign related intelligence activities should be
strictly separated from the FBI's domestic law enforcement
functions, and what should be done to the information already
in the FBI files and that which may go into those files in
the future.

The Committee looks forward to a constructive exchange

of views with Director Kelley this morning, with Attorney

-
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1 General Levi tomorrow, and with both the FBI and the Justice
2 Department in the next months as the Committee considers

3 recommendations that will strengthen the American people's

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

4 confidence in the Federal Bureag of Investigation. That
5 confidence is vital for the effective enforcement of Federal
6 law and for the security of the nation against foreign
7 espionage.
| 8 Director Kelley, we are pleased to welcome you, and if

9 you would have a prepared statement you would like to lead off

10 with, please proceed.
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CLARENCE M. KE;%,LE-Y '

DIRECTOR, }?‘EDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

Mr. Kelley. Thank you very much, Senator Church and
gentlemen.

I welcome the interest which ihis_Committge has shown in
the FBI and most particularly in our operations in the intelli-
gence and internal security fields.

I share your high regard for the rights guaranteed by the
Constitution and laws of the United States. Throughout my
35 year career in law enforcement you will find the same insis-
tence, as has been expressed by this Committee, upon programs
of law'enforcement that are themselves fully consistent with
law.

I also have strongly supported the concept of legislative
oversight. In fact, at the time my appointment as Director of
the FBI and was being considered by the Senate Judiciary
Committee two and one half years ago, I told the members of
that Committee of my firm belief in Congressional oversight.

This Committee has completed the most exhaustive study
of our intelligence and security operations that has ever been
undertaken by anyone outside the FBI other/than the present
Attorney General. At the outset, we pledged our fullest
cooperation and promised to be as candid and forthright as
possible in responding to your questions and complying with youy

requests.

r
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I believe we have livéd up to those promises.

The members and staff of this Committee h;ve had unprece-
dented access to FBI information.

You have talked to the personnel who conduct security-type
investigations and who are personally involved in every facet
of our day-to-day intelligence operations.

You have attended numerous briefings by FBI officials who
have sought to familiarize the Committee and its staff with
all major areas of our activities and operations in the nationﬁl
security and intelligence figlds.

In brief, you have had firsthand examination of these
matters that is unmatched at any time in the history of the
Congress. |

As this Committee has stated, these hearings have, of
necessity, forcused largely on certain errors and abuses. I
credit this Committee for its forthright recognition that the
hearings do not give a full or balanced account of the fBI's
record of performance.

It is perhaps in the nature of such hearings to focus
on abuses to the exclusion of positive accomplishments of the
organization.

The Counterintelligence Programs which have received the
lion's share of public attention and critical comment constituted
an infinitesimal portion of our overall work.

A Justice Department Committee which was formed last year

i NW 86608 Docld:32989820 Page 13
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2 1 to conduct a thorough study of the FBI's Counterintelligence
o .
S .
g 2 Programs has reported that in the five basic ones it - found
<
g 3 3,247 Counterintelligence Programs were submitted to FBI

4 Headquarters from 1956 to 1971. Of this total, 2,370,

5 less than three fourths, were approved.

6 I repeat, the vast majority of those 3,245 proposals were
7- being devised, considered, and many were rejected, in an era
8. when the FBI was handling an average of 700,000 investigative
9 matters per year.

10 Nonetheless, the criticism which has been expressed

11 regarding the Counterintelligence Programs is most legitimate

12 and understandable.

13 The question might well be asked what I had in mind when

WARD & PAUL

14 I stated last year that for the FBI to have done less than it

15 did under the circumstances then existing would have been an
16 abdication of its responsibilities to the American people..
17 What I said then, in 1974, and what I believe today, is

18 that the FBI employees involved in these programs did what the*

% 1§ felt was expected of them by the President, the Attorney Gener?;,
§ 20 the Congress, and the people of the United States.
% 21 Bomb explosions rocked public and private offices and
; 29 buildings; rioters led by revolutionary extremists laid seige
g 23 to military, industrial, and educational facilities; and
§ 24 killings, maimings, and other atrocities accompanied such
s
25 acts of violence from New England to California.

- NW 88608 DoCkk3298u820 Page 14 . .
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s
g 1 The victims of these acts were human beings, men, women,
o
~N
g 2 and children. As is the case in time of peril, whether real or
g S perceived, they looked to their Government, their elected and
4 appointed leadership, and to the FBI and other law enforcement
5 agencies to protect their lives, their property, and their
6 rights.
7 There were many calls for action from Members of Congress
8 and others, but few guidelines were furnished. The FBI and other
9 law enforcement agencies were besieged by demands, impatient
10 demands, for immediate action.
11 FBI employees recognized the danger; felt they had a

12 responsibility to respond; and in good faith initiated actions

WARD & PAUL

13 designed to countér conspiratorial efforts of self;proclaimed
14 revolutionary groups, and to neutralize violent activities.

15 In the development and execution of these programs,

16 mistakes of judgment admittedly were made.

17 Our concern over whatever abuses occurred in the Counter-
18 intelligence Programs, and there were some substantial ones,
19 should not obscure the underlying purpose of those programs.
20 We must recognize that situations have occurred in the

21 past and will arise in the future where the Government may well
22 be expected to depart from its traditional role, in the FBI's
23 case, as an investigative and intelligence~-gathering

24 agency, and take affirmative steps which are needed to meet

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 an imminent threat - to human life .or property.

NW 88508 Docld:32989820 Page 15
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i 1 In short, if we learn a murder or bombing is to be carried
g 2 out now, can we truly meet our regponsibilitieé by investigating
g 3 only after the crime has occurred, or should we have the
4 ability to prevent? I refer to those instances where there is
5 a strong sense of urgency because of an imminent threat to
6 human life.
o Where there exists the potential to penetrate and disrupt,
8 the Congress must consider the question of whether or not such
9 preventive action should be available to the FBI.
10 These matters are currently being addressed by a task

11 force in the Justice Department, including the FBI,
12 and I am confident that Departmental guidelines and controls cah

13 || be developed in cooperation with pertinent Committees of Congreps

WARD & PAUL

14 to insure that such measures are used in an entirely responsiblpg
15 manner.

16 Probably the most important- question here foday is what -
17 assurancés I can give that the errors and abuses which arose
18 under the Counterintelligence Programs will not occur again?
19 First, let me assure the Committee that some very sub-

20 stantial changes have been made in key areas of the FBI's

21 methods of operationé since I took the oath of office as

22 Director on July 9, 1973,

23 Today we place a high premium on openness, openness

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

24 both within and without the service.

25 I have instituted a program of open, frank discussion

NW 88608 Docld:32989820 Page 16
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o
E 1 in the decision-making process which insures that no future
2 2 program'or major policy decision will ever be adopted without a
E 3 full and critical review of its proprieéty.
4 Participatory management has become a fact in the FBI.
5 I have made it known throughout our Headquarters and
6 Field Divisions that I welcome all employees,'regardless of
v position or degree of experience, to contribute their thoughts
8 and suggestions, and to voice whatever criticisms or
9 reservations they may have concerning any area of our operations.
10 The ultimate decisions in the Bureau are mine, and I take
11 full responsibility for them. My goal is to achieve maximum
§ 12 critical analysis among our personnel without in any manner
5 )
g 13 weakening or undermining our basic command structure.
3

14 The results of this program have been most beneficial, to
15 me personally, to the FBI's disciplined performance, and to

16 the morale of our employees.

17 In addition, since some of the mistakes of the past

18 were occasioned by direct orders from higher authorities outsidp
19 the FBI, we have welcomed Attorney General Edward Levi's

20 guidance, counsel, and his continuous availability, in his

21 own words, "as a 'lightning rod' to deflect improper requests."
29 Within days after taking office, Attorney General Levi

23 instructed that I immediately report to him any requests

24 or practices which, in my judgment, were improper or which,

\

o5 considering the context of the request, I believed presented

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003
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the appearances of impropriety.

I am pleased to report to thés Committee és I have to the
Attorney General that during my nearly two and one half years as
Director under two Presidents and three Attorneys General, no
one has approached me or made overtures, directly or otherwise,
to use the FBI for partisan political or othef improper
purposes.

I can assure you that I would not for a moment consider
honoring any such request.

I can assure you, too, in my administration of the FBI
I routinely bring to the attention of the Attorney General and
the Deputy Attorney General major policy questions, including
those which arise in my continuing review of our oéerations and
practices. These are discussed openly and candidly in order
that the Attorney General can exercise his responsibilities
over the FBI.

I am convinced that the basic structure of the.FBI today
is sound. But it would be a mistake to think that integrity
can be assured only through institutional means. .

Integrity is a human quality. It depends upon the
character of the person who occupies the office of the
Director and every member of the FBI under him.

I am proud of the 19,000 men and women with whom it is

my honor to serve today. Their dedication, their professionalism,

their standards, and the self-discipline which they personally
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demand of themselves and expect of their assoc;ates are the
nation's ultimate assurance of proper and responsible conduct
at all times by.the FBI.

The Congress and the members of this Committee in
particular have gained a great insight into. the. problems
confronting the FBI in the .security .and intelligence fields,
problems which all too often we have left to resolve without
sufficient guidance from the Executive Branch or the Congress
itself.

As in all human endeavors, errors of judgment have been
made. But no one who is looking for the cause of our
failures should confine his search solely to the FBI, or even
to the Executive Branch.

The Congress itself has long possessed the mechanism for
FBI oversight; yet, seldom has it been exercised.

An initial step was taken in the Senate in 1973 when the
Committee on the Judiciary established a Subcommittee on FBI
Oversight. Hearings had been commenced, and we were fully
committed to maximum participation withlthe members of that
Subcommittee,

I laud their efforts. However, those efforts are of very
recent origin in terms of the FBI's history.

One of the greatest benefits of the study this Committee
has made is the expert knowledge you have gained of the complex

problems confronting the FBI. But I respectfully submit that

iNW 88608 Docld:32989820 Page 19
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those benefits are wasted if they do not lead to the next step,
a step that I believe is absolutely essential; a legislative
charter, expreséing Congressional determination of intelligence
jurisdiction for the FBI.

Action to resolve the problems confronting us in the
security and intelligence fields is urgently ﬁeeded; and it
must be undertaken in a forthright manner. Neither the angres%
nor the public can afford to look the other way, leaving it to
the FBI to do what must be done, as too often has occurred in
the past.

This means too that Congress must assume a continuing role
not in the initial decision-making process but in the review of
our performénce.

I would caution against a too-ready reliance upon the
courts to do our tough thinking for us. Some proposals that
have been advanced during these hearings would extend the role
of the courts into the early stages of the investigative
process and, thereby, would take over what historically have
been Executive Branch decisions.

I frankly feel that such a trend, if unchecked, would
seriously undermine the independence of the Judiciary and cast
them in a role not contemplated by the authors of our
Constitution. Judicial review cannot be a substitute for Con-
gressional oversight or Executive decision.

The FBI urgently needs a c¢lear and workable determination
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®
E 1 of our jurisdiction in the intelligence field, & jurisdictional
S .
§ 2 statement that the Congress finds to be responsive to both
E 5 the will and the needs of the American people.
4 Senators, first and foremost, I am a police officer, a
5 career police officer. In'my police experience, the must
6 frustrating of all problems that I have discovéred facing
7 law enforcement in this country, Federal, state, and local, is
8 when demands are made of them to perform their traditional
9 role as protector of life and property without clear and
10 understandable legal bases to do so.
11 I recognize that the formulation of such a legislative
o
§ 12 charter will be a most precise énd demanding task.
§ 13 It mast be sufficiently flexible that it does ﬁot stifle

14 the FBI's effectiveness in combating the growing incidence
15 of crime and violence across the United States. That charter
- 16 must clearly address the demonstrated problems of the past;
17 yet, it must amply recognize the fact that times change -and
18 so also do the nature and thrust of our criminal and subversive
19 || ' challenges.
20 The fact that the Department of Justice has commenced
21 the formulation of operational guidelines governing our
22 intelligence activities does not in any manner diminish the need
23 for legislation. The responsibility for conferring juris-

24 diction resides with the Congress.

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 In this regard, I am troubled by some proposals which™
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question the need for intelliéence gathering,\suggesting that
information needed for the prevention of violehce can be
acquired in the normal course of criminal investigations.

As a pfactical matter, the line between intelligence
work and regular criminal investigations is often difficult
to describe. What begins as an intelligence investigation may
well end in arrest and prosecution of the subject. But there
are some fundamental differences between these investigations
that should be recognized, differences in scope, in objective
and in the time of initiation. In the usual criminal case, a
crime has occurred and it remains only for the Government to
identify the perpetrator and to collect sufficient evidence
for prosecution. Since the investigation normally.follows
the elements of the crime, the scope of the inquiry is
limited and fairly well defined.

By contrast, intelligence work involves the gathering of
information, not necessarily evidence. The purpose may well be
not to prosecute, but to thwart crime or to insure that the
Government- has enough information to meet any future crisis
or emergency. The inquiry is necessarily broad because it
must tell us not only the nature of the threat, but also whether
the threat is imminent, the persons involved, and the
means by which the threat will be carried out. The ability
of the Government to prevent criminal acts is dependent on

our anticipation of those criminal acts. Anticipation,
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in turn, is dependent on advance information, ‘that is, intelli-
gence.

Certainly; reasonable people can differ on these issues.
Given the opportunity, I am confident that the continuing need
for intelligence work can be documented to the full satisfactioP
of the Congress. Wg recognize that what is aﬁ stake here is ngt
the interests of the FBI, but rather the interests of every
citizen of this country. We recognize also that the resolution
of these matters will demand extensive and thoughtful
deliberation by the Congress. To this end, I pledge the
complete cooperation of the Bureau with this Committee or
its successors in this important task.

In any event, you have my unqualified assuranée as
Director that we will carry out both the letter and the spirit
of such legislation as the Congress may enact.

That is the substance of my prepared statement.

I would also like to say extemporaneously that I note
that on this panel are some gentlemen who were on the Judiciarﬁ
Committee which heard my testimony at the time I was presented
to them for candidacy as Director of the FBI. At that time
I took very seriousli the charge which may possibly result
in the deliberation of this Committee and of the full Senate.
I have been well aware of the problems of the FBI since that
time. I have also been well aware of the capabilities of

the FBI to discharge those responsibilities. I don't take
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them lightly. I am of suffic;ent experience and age that I
have pledged myself to do what is good and proper. I say this
not as a self-serving statement but in order that we might
place in context my position within the FBI. I could seek
sanctuary and perhaps a safe sanctuary by saying during the
period these things occurred I was with the local police
department in Kansas City, Missouri. Prior to that time,
however, I was in the FBI.

During the time I was with the FBI, during the time I

period a close acquaintance with and a strong affection for
the FBI.

I only want to point out that based on those years, based
on those observations, we have here a very fine and very
sensitive and a very capable organization. I feel that there
is much that can still be done. I know that we are not without
fault. I know that from those experiences I'have had. .We
will not be completely without fault in the future. But I
assure you that we look upon this ingquiry, we look upon any
mandate which you may feel you have, that you should look at -t
this is good and proper, and we do not intgnd -- I only want
to place in your thinking the fact that you have here a
matchless organization, one which I continue to say was
not motivated in some of these instances, and in most 6f

-

them, and I cannot justify some, that the motivation was of th

W
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best. I am not pleading, as does a defense attorney. I am
only putting in your thinking my objective observations as
a citizen who is somewhat concerned about the future of this

organization. It is too precious for us to have it in

a condition of jeopardy.
Thank you very much.
The Chairman. Thank you, Director Kelley.
I want to turn first to Senator Hart who won't be able
to remain through the whole morning. I think he has one

gpestion he would like to ask.
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Senator Hart of Michigan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Mathias and I have Judiciary Committee hearings at 10:30.

Iahve several questions, and I'm sure they'll be

reading your testimony and listening to it this morning, and
it relates to your comment at the foot of page.lo and at the
top of 11.

There you are indicating that you caution us about
extending the court's role in the early stages of investigationp
suggesting that this might take us beyound the role comtemplatefl
for the courts under the Constutution.

Now as you have said, aside from the so-called national
security wiretap problem, the main focus of our discussions
and concern has been on the possibility requiring court
approval for the use of informants, informants directed to
penetrate and report on some group.

And one of the witnesses yesterday, Professor Dorsen,
pointed our that really those informants are the most pervasive
type of an eavesdropping device. It is a human device. It's
really, an informant is really more intrusive on my privacy
than a bug or a tap because he can follow me anywhere. He
can ask me questions to get information the government would
like to have.

Now we certainly involve the courts in approval of the

wiretaps for physical searches with the intent of the drafters
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of the Constitution to have a-neutral third party magisfrate
scrzaen use df certain investigatiye techniques; And the
informant is suéh a technique. He funcéions sort of like a
general warrant, and I don't see why requiring court approval
would violate the role envisaged for the courts.

And as I leave, I would like to get youf reactions ;o
my feelings.

Mr., Kelley. I do not feel that there is any use of the
informant in intrusion, which is to this extent objectionable.
It has of course been approved, the concept of the informant,
by numerous court decisions.

Let us go down not to the moral connotation of the use
of the informant. |

I think, as in meny cases, that is a matter of balance.
You have only very few ways of solving crimes. You have
basically in the use of the informant, I think, the protectian
of the right of the victim to be victimized. You have within
the Constitution certain grants that are under ordinary
circumstances abrogation of rights. The right.of search and
seizure, which, of course, can't be unreasonable, but none-
theless, you have\the right,

I think that were we to lose the right of the informant,
we.would lose to a great measure our capability of doing our
job.

Wow I'm not arguing with you, Senator, that it is not an
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unusual procedure. I'm not even going to say that it is not
an intrusioﬁ, because it is. But:it has to be‘CNKB I think
that is by virtﬁe of the benefits must be counted.

We don't like to use it. We don't like the problems that
are attendant. We take great care.

Now you say about the court having possiﬁility taking
jurisdiction over them and guiding. I think that possibly we
could present the matter to the court but what are they going

to do insofar as monitoring their effort? Are they going to

have to follow it all the way through?

Also, there is, of course, urgency in the other contacts.
Must the court be contacted for each and approval of the court

given for each contact?

There are a great many problems insofar as administration
of it.

I frankly feel, and again, all I can do is give you my
idea -~ I frankly feel that there is a sétisfactory control ovexy
the informants as we now exercise it today. Yes, there are

going to be some who will get beyond our control, but this

is going to happen no matter what you do.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Well, I appreciate your
reaction.

I was not suggesting that there is consideration here -to
prohibit informants. I was reflecting a view that I felt and

hold that the use of an informant does require some balance, as
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you yourself said, and I would be more comfortgble with a
thiré party ﬁaking a judgment as to whether the intrusion is
warranted by the particular circumstance. But I do understand
‘your position.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank vou, Senator Hart.

(Senator Hart leaves the hearing room.)

The Chairman. Senator Baker, do you have questions?

Senator Baker. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.

Mr., Kelley, I have a great respect- -for you and your
organization and I personallvy regret that the organization is
in political distress, but we've both got to recogpize that
it is, along with other agencies and departments of the
government.

I think ydu probably would agree with me that even though
that is extraordinarily unpleasant and in many respects
uniortunate, that it also has a plus side. That is, it gives
us an indiqation of our future direction and the opportunity,
at least, to improve the level of competency and service of
the government itself.

With that hopeful~note, would you be agreeable then to
volunteering for me any suggestions you have on how to improve
the responsiveness of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, or
indeed, for any other law enforcement agencies of the government

to the Congress, to the Attorney General, to the President, and
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beyond that, would you give me any suggestions you have on
how you would provide the methods, the access,‘the documents,
the recorxrds, thé authority, for the Congress to perform its
essential, I believe, éssential oversight responsibility to
see that these funétions, these delicate functions are being
undertaken properly?

And before yoﬁ answer, let me teil you two or three things
I am concerned about.

It hasn't been long ago that the FBI Director was not
even confirmed bv the Senate of the United States. I believe
you are the first one to be confirmed hy the Senate of the
United States. I think that is a movement in £he right
direction. I think the FBI has taken on a stature.that, an
additional importance that requires it to have closer supervisipn
and scrutipy by us.

At the same time I rather doubt that we can become
involved in the daily relatianship between you and the Attorney
General.

Therefore, I tend to believe that the Attorney General
needs to be more directly involved in the operations of the
FBI.

I would appreciate any comments on that.

Second, I rather believe that major decisions of the
intelligence community and the FBI ought to be in writing, so

that the Congress can, if it needs to in the future, take a
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look at these decisions and the process by which they were
made to decide that you are or you are not performing your
services diligehtly.

I don't think you can have oversight unless you have
access to records; and in many cases records don't exist
and in some cases the people who made those deéisions are now
departed and in other cases you have conflicts.

How would you suggest: then that you improve the quality
of service of your agency? How would you propose that you

increase the opportunity for oversight of the Congress of the

the level of law enforcement in the essential activity that
is required? |

Mr, Kelley. I would pos;ibly be repetitious in answering
this Senator, but I get a great deal of pleasure from telling
what I think is necessary and what I hope that I have followed,
one which is beyond my control, but which I think is very
important is that the position of Director, the one to which
great attention should be paid in choosing the man who will
properly acquit himself.

I feel that the Judiciary Committee, at least in going
over me, did a pretty good job. I feel that it is most
necessary that care be taken that his philosophy, his means
of management, his facility to adapt to change, his tendency

toward consulting with other members of the official family,
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that he be willing to, for exémple, go through oversight with
no reticence, and that I think that he should be chosen very
carefully.

I think further that he should be responsible for those
matters which indicate imprépriety or illegality.

Senator Baker. Could you stop for just a second? Who
does he work for? Does the Director, in your view, work for
the President of the United States, for the Attorney General,
fbr the Justice Department, for the Executive Branch?’

Who.does the executive of the FBI, the Director of the
I'BI, be responsible to, who should he be responsible to?

Mr. Kelley. Jurisdictionally, to the Attorﬁéy General,
but I think this is such an important field of influence that
it is not at all unlikely that we can expand it to the
judiciary, the legislative, and of coursé, we are under the
Attorney General.

Senator Baker. Do you have any problems with the idea
of the President of the United States calling the Director of
the FBI and asking fér performance of a particular task?

Does that give you any difficulty? Or do you think that
the relationship hetween the FBI Director and the President
is such that that is desirable, or should it be conduited
through the Attorney Gengral?

Mr. Kélley. I think it should be in the great majority

of the cases conduited through the Attorney General. There
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has been traditionally some acceptance of the fact that if
the Presiden£ wants to see and ta}k with the Director, he
may do so, call him directly.

It has been my practice in such an event to thereafter
report to the Attorney General, whoever it might be, that I
have been called over and I discussed and was.to;d. And this
was revealed in full to them,

Senator Baker. I suppose we could pass a statute that
says the President has to go.through the Attorney General,
although I rathér'suspecf it would be a little presumptﬁous.

But to go the next step, do you think it is necessary
for the pursuit of effective oversight on the part of the
Congress, to have some sort of d6cument written, of at least
some sort.of account of a Presidential order or an order of
the Attorney General given to a Director of the FBI?

Do you think that these things need to be handled in
a -more formal way?

Mr. Kelley. Personally, it would be my practice in
the event I receive such an order, to request that it be

documented. This is a protection as well as a clarification

as to whether or not it should be placed as part of legislation

I frankly would like to reserve that for some more considera-
tion.
I don't know whether it would bé, but I think that it

can be worked very easily.
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Senator Baker., Mr. Kelley, Attorney General Levi, I
believe, has already established some sort of égency or
function within the Department that is serving as the equivalent
I suppose, of an Inspector General of the Justice Department,
including the FBI,

Are you familiar with the steps that Mr. Levi has
taken in that respect? I think he calls it the Office of
Professional Responsibility.

Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir, I'm familiar with it.

Senator Baker., Do you have any comment on that? Will
you give us any observations as to whether you think that
will be useful, helpful, or whether it will not be useful or
helpful, how it affects the FBI, how you visualize your
relationship to it in the future?

Mr. Kelley. I don't object to this, which is to some
extent an oversight within the Department of Justice under the
Attorney General.

Frankly, it just came out. I have not considered it
completely, but to the general concept, yes, I very definitely
subscribe.

Senator Baker. How would you feel about extending that
concept of government-wide operation, a national Inspector
General who is involved with an oversight of all of the
agencies of gove?nment as they interface with the Constitutional

protected rights of the individual citizen? Would you care

.3
-
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to comment cn .that, or would you rather save that for a while?

Mr. Kelley. I would like to reserve that one.

Senator Béker. I'm not surprised. Would you think about
it and let us know what you think about it?

Mr. Kellev. I will..

Senator Baker. All right. Mr. Chairmaﬁ, thank you very
much.

The Chairman. Senator Huddleston,

. Senator Huddleston. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Kelley, you describe on page 4 the conditions that
existed when rmuch of the abuée that we have talked about during
this inquiry occurred, indicating that the people within the
Bureau felt like they were doing what was expectéd'of them
by the President, by the Attorney General, the Congress and
the people of the United States.

Does not this suggest that there has been a reaction
there to prevailing attitudes that might have existed in the
country because of certain circumstances rather than anj
clear and specific direct instructions that might have been
received from proper authorities? And if that is the case,
is it possible in developing this charter, this guideline,
to provide for that kind of specific instruction?

Mr. Kelley. I think so, yes. I think that they can

logically be incorporated and that --

Senator Huddleston. You can see there would be a continui
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danger if ahy agency is léft to simply react tg whatever the
attitudes ma& be.at a speéific time in this country because ---

Mr. Kelley. Senator,; I don't contemplate it might be
a continuing danger, but it certainly would be. a very acceptab]
guidepost whereby we can, in the event such a need seems
to arise, know wha£ we can do.

Senator Huddleston. Well, in pursuing the area which

Senator Hart .was discussing, that is whether or not we can

. provide sufficient guidelines would replace a decision by the

court in determining what action migh£ be proper and specific -
.ally in protecting individual's rights, can't we also

provide the restrictions and gﬁidelines and the va;ious
techniques that might be used?

For -instance, supposing we do establish the fact, as
has already been done, that‘informants are necessary and
desirable. Ilow do we keep that informant operating within the
proper limits so that he in fact is not violating individual
rights?

Mr. Kz2lley. Well, of course, much of the reliance must
be placed on the agent and.the supervision of the FBI to assure
that there is no infringement of rights.

Senator Huddleston. But ;his fs an aware we've gotten
into some difficulty in the past. We have assumed that the

particular action was necessary, that there was a present

threat that some intelligence programs should be initiated, but
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in many.cases it has gone beyond what would appear to have been
necessary tolhave addressed the original threat.

How do we‘keep within the proper bglance there?

Mr. Kelley. Well, .actually, it's just ébout like any
other offense. It is an invasion of the other individual's
right and it is by an officer and an FBI agent'is an officer.
There's the possibility'of'criminal prosecution against him.

This is one which I think might flow if he counsels~
the informant.

Now insofar as his %nability to control the informant,

I don't suppose that would warrant prosecution, but there is
still supervisory control'over that agent and over that
informant by insisting that control is exercised on a continuing
basis.

Senator Huddleston. It brings up an interesting point
as to whether or not a law enforcement agency.ought to be
very alert to any law violations of its owﬁ members.or anyone
else.

If a Whi;e House official asks the FBI or someone to do
someghing unlawful, the question seems to me to occur as to
whether or not that is not a violation that should be reported
by the FBI.

Mr., Kelley. I think that any violation which comes to
our attention should either be handled by us or the proper

authority.
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Senator Huddleston. But that hasn't been the case in the
past.
Mr. Kelley. Well, I don't know what you're referring
to but I would think your statement is éroper.
Senator Huddleston. Well, we cértainly'have evidence
of unlawful activity taking place in various pfojects that
have been undertaken, which certainly were not brought to
light willingly by the FBI or by other law enforcement agencies}|
The question that I'm really concerned about is .as
we attempt to draw a guideline and charters that would give
the Agency the best flexibility that they may neeq, a wide
range of threats, how do we control what happens Qithin each
of those actions to keep them from going beyond wha£

was intended to begin with?
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2
i 1 Mr. Kelley. You're still speaking of informants.
S . _
g 2 . Senator Huddleston. Not only informants but' the agents
E 3 themselves as fﬁey go into surveillance,_wiretaps, or whatever
4 intelligence gathering techniques.
5 The original thrust of my question was, even though we
6 may be able to provide guidelines of a broad ﬂature, how do
7 we control the techniques that might be used, that intthemselves
8 might be used, that in themselves might be a serious violation
9 of the rights.
10 Mr. Kelley. Well, first, I don't know whether it's
11 germane to your question but I do feel that it should be pointegd
J
% 12 out that the association to, the relationship between the
g» 13 informant and his agent handler is a very confiden£ial one,
14 and I doubt very seriously whether we could have any guide-
| 15 lines, where there might be an extension of any monitors here
16 because théreby you do have a destruction of tﬁat relationship.
17 Insofar as the abtiviﬁies of agents, informants or others
18 which may_be illegal, we have on many occasions learned of
g 19 violations of the law on the part of informants, and either
3]
2 20 prosecuted ourselves, through the reporting of it to the
% 21 United States Attorney, or turned it over to the local authority.
3
g 22 We have done this on many a time, many occasions. Insofar
% 23 as our own personnel, we have an internal organization, the
§ 24 Inspection Division, which reviews this type of activity, and
25 if there be any violation, yes, no question about it, we would
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pursue it to the point of prqsecution.

Senator Huddleston. But it could be helped by periodic
review. :

Mr. Kelley. We do, on an annual baéis, review the
activities of our 59 offices through that same Inspection
Division, and they have a clear charge to go over this as well
as 'other matters.

Senator Huddleston. Mr. Kelley, you pointed. out the
difference in the approaches when gathering intelligence, in
gathering evidence after a crime has been committed.

Would there be any advantage, or would it be feasible to
attempt to separate these functions within the Agenéy, in the
departments, for instancé, with not haviﬁg a .aixing of
gatheéring intelligence and gathering evidence? Are the technid
definable and different?:

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I think they are compatible. I
see no objection to the way that they are now being handled
on a management basis. I think, as a matter of fatt, it is
a very fine association whereby the intelligence, stemming as
it does from a substantive violaﬁion, is a natural complement.

Senator Huddleston. Now, another area, the FBI furnishes
information to numerous government agencies.

Is this properly restricted and controlled at the present
time in your judgment as to just who can ask the FBI for

information, what kind of information they can ask for, and
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who might also be inclined to call the Director and ask him
to do specific things?

Could there be some clea;cué understanding as to whether
or not the Director would be obligated to undertake any such
project, that just anybody at the White House might suggest?

Mr. Kelley. It's very clear to me that any request must
come from Mr. Buchen's office, and that it be, in any case,
wherein it is a reqﬁest for ac£ion, that it be followed with
a letter so requesting.

This has éome up before during the Watergate hearings, as
I think it has been placed very vividly in our minds, in
take care that you just don't follow the request of some
underling who does not truly reflect.the desire of the Presiden

Senator Huddleston. Just one more question about
techniques, aside from the guidelines of authority on broad
projects undertaken.

Would it be feasible from time to time in a .Congressional
o@ersight committee, would be able to discuss with the Departmsg
with the Bureau various techniques so that they could have
some input as to whether or not these actions are consistent
with the overall guidelines, to start with, and consistent
with the very protections?

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I have already said.to.the
oversight committee of the Senate that so far as I can now

see, the only thing that would be withheld is the identity of
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probably even more importantly, what restrictions can be éut
on the use of that information once it has been supplied by
the FBI? et - |

Mr. Kelley. I think so, Senator.

Senator Huddleston. You think there are proper restrictig
now? |

Mr. Kelley. I don't know that we can ourselves judge
in all cases whether or not there is good and sufficient reason
for an Agency to inquiry. I think that there should.be a
very close delineation by the agencies as to what they're
going to ask for, but I think that we do have sufficient rules
that at least to us we are satisfied. p

Senator Huddleston. You're confident that the informatiov
your agency supplies is not being misused, to the detriment
of the rights of any individuals.

Mr. Kelley. Senétor, I'm only confident in what I
do myself. I would say that I am satisfied.

Senator Huddleston. I was wondering whether some
inclusion ought to be made in whatever charter is made as to
who specifically can request, what limits ought to be ‘placed
on what the request, and what they can do with it after they
get it.

Mr. Kelley. Yes.

Senator Huddleston. I have some concern about the fact

that in intelligence gathering, you gather, you are just

ns
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bound to gather a great deal of information about some
individual that is useless as far as the intent of the intelli-
gence gathering is concerned, but might be in some way embarrasf
sing or harmful to the individual, whether or not there's any
effort to separate this kind of information out of a person's
file that is really initiated for a purpose, for a specific
purpose unrelated to this information.

Is there any effort, or could any direction be given to
doing that?

Mr. Kelley. We would be very happy to work under the
guidelines or rules or anything else to purge material which
is extraneous, irrelevant, or for any other reason objection-
able.

Senator Huddleston. And how about the length of time
that these files are kept in the agency?

Mr. Kelley. We are willing to work within that framework,
too.

Senator Huddleston. I think that might be done.

Now, I think in developing the chain of command, so to
speak, it certainly would be very difficult to prevent the
President of the United States from calling up the head of
the FBI or anyone else and discussing any law enforcement
problem he might so desire, and perhaps even give'directioh

to the agency.

But how about that? What about White House personnel
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E 1 informants. We'}l discuss techniques, we'll discuss our
g 2 present activities. I think thi;iis the only Qay that we can
E 3 exchange our opinions and get accomplished what you want to
4 || accomplish and what I want to accomplish.
5 Sénator Huddleston. I feel that is an important aspect
6 of it because even though you have a charter thch gives broad
7 direction for all the guidelines and to the types of projects
8 that -enter into it, if we don't get down to specifics, such
9 things as how intelligence is to be collected, how evidence
10 is to be collected, what is done after it is collected, this
11 Itype of thing, it seems to me we are leaving a wide gap
é 12 again for the Bureau to assume that it has total instruction
< .
% 13 and total permission to move in a certain direction and go
3

14 beyond what is intended or what was authorized.

15 Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Director.
16 The Chairman. Senator Goldwater?
17 Senator Goldwater. Mr. Kelley, as part of the FBI
18 electronic surveillance of Dr. King, several tapes of
g 19 specific conversations, and later a composite King tape were
§ 20 produced.
% 21 Are these tapes still in the possession of the FBI?
; 29 Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir.
3 23 Senator Goldwater. Have they been reviewed by you?
é 24 | Mr. Kelley. ©No, sir.
g
25 Senator Goldwater. Have they been reviewed by any of your

l NW 86608 Docld:329%820 Page 44
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staff, to your knowledge?

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I think th%t they have been reviewed|.
I know that at least some have reviewed it within the area of
this particular section. There has been no review of them
since I came to the FBI, I can tell you that.

Senator Goldwater. Would these tapes be available to
the Committee if tﬁe Committee felt they would like to hear
them?

Mr. Kelley. This, Senator Goldwater, is a matter which is
of, as I said before, some delicacy, and there would have to
be a discussion of this in an executive session.

The Chairman. I might say in that connection that the
Committee staff gave some consideration to this matter and -
decided that it would compound the original error for the
staff to review the tapes, because that would be a still
further invasion of privacy, and so the staff refrained from
insisting on obtaining the tapes, believing that it was
unnecessary, and quite possibly improper, in order to get at
what.we needed to know about the King case.

So the staff did refrain, and for that reason the issue
never came to a head. I just wanted to lay that information
before the Senator.

Senator Goldwater. I realize that's a prerogative of
the staff, but it's also the prerogative'of the Committee if,

and I'm not advocating it, if we wanted to hear them to
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% 1 ourselves whether Mr. Hoover was off on a wild goose chase
S
g 2 or whether there was, in effect, some reason. Again, I am
é 3 not advocating it, I am merely asking a question. .They would
4 be available if the Committee took a vote to hear them and
5 decided on it.
6 Mr. Kelley. I don't think it would be within my juris-
Vi diction to respond to this, Senator. It would have to be the
8 Attorney General.
9 Senator Goldwater. I see.
10 Now, are these tapes and other pfoducts of surveillance
11 routinely retained even after an individual ceased to be a
g 12 target of inquiry?
é 13 Mr. Kelley. VThey are retained usually for ten years.
’ 14 Senator Goldwater. Ten years.
15 Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir.
16 Senator Goldwater. What is the future value, if any,
17 to the Bureau of retaining such information?
18 Mr. Kelley. If there be guidelines that set out a
% 19 destruction or erasure,we will abide by it. We will, on those
é 20 occasions where we think that matters might come up within
s
g 2] that period of time which may need the reténtion of them, we
; 29 will express our opinion at that time, but other than that
g 23 we would be guided by guidelines.
é 24 Senator Goldwater. Is it your view that legitimate
s
25 law enforcement needs should outweigh privacy considerations
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with respect to retention of .such information, or do we need
the clear gﬁidelines on the destruction of thése materials
when the invesﬁigation purposes for which they were collected
have been served?

Mr. Kelley. We feel that there should be a good close

look at the retention of material, and we would of course like

to have an input. But we welcome consideration of this.

Senator Goldwater. That is all I have, Mr. Chairman. Thdnk

you very much.

The Chairman. Thank you, Senator.

Senator Mondale?

Senator Mondale. Mr. Director, it seems to me that the
most crucial question before the Congress is to acéept the
invitation of the FBI to draw Congressionally imposed lines,
limits of authority so the FBI will know clearly what you can
and cannot do, so you will not be subject to later judgments,
and the question is, where should that line be drawn?

As you know, in 1924 when the FBI was created, and
Mr. Stone later became the Chief Justice, he drew the line at |
criminal law enforcement. He said that never again will we
go beyond the authority-imposed upon us to get into political
ideas. We will stay in the area of law enforcement.

Would you not think it makes a good deal of sense to
draw the guidelinés in a Qay that your activities are

restricted to the enforcement of the law, investigations of
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crime, investigations of conspiracies to comm{t crime rather
than to leaﬁe this very difficult to define and control area
of political ideas?

Mr. Kelley. I don't know whether I understand your last
statement of involving the area of political ideas. I say that
I feel that certainly we should be vested and.should continue
in the field of criminal investigations as an investigatory
objective. These are conclusions, of course, which are based
on statutes in the so-called security field, national or
foreign.

These are criminal violations. I feel that they should
be in tandem. I feel, having worked many years in this
atmosphere, that'you have more ears and eyes and you have
more personnel working together, covering the same fields. .

I do not think there should be a separation of the intelligence
matters, because it is a concomitant. It naturally flows

from the investigation of the security matters and the
criminal.

Senator Mondale. Mr. Kelley, what Mr. Stone said was"
this, that the Bureau of investigation is not concerned
with political or other opinions of individuals. It is
concerned only with such conduct as is forbidden by the laws
of the United States. When the police system goes beyond
these limits, it is dangeroﬁs to proper administration of

justice and human liberty.
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Do.you object to that definition?

Mr. Kelley. I think that life has become much more
sophisticated énd we have added to the so-called policeman's
area of concern some matters which were probably not as importa
at that time. I think that the fact that the FBI has been in
touch with the security investigations and the gathering of
intelligence is something which has proved to be at times
troublesome and given us great concern, but it is a viable,
productive procedure,.

I don't know what Mr. Stone was thinking of entirely
of this course, but I can tell you about the procedure today.

Senator Mondale. You see, I think you recognize, if
that further step is taken, as you're recommending here, that
at that point it becomes so difficult to guarantee, and in
fact, in my opinion, impossible to guarantee that we won't
see a recurrence of some of the abuses that we've seen in
the past, and I don't know how you establish any kind of
meaningful oversight on a function as nebulous as the one
you've just defined.

If the FBI possesses the authority.to investigate
ideas that they consider to be threats to.this nation's
security, particularly in the light of the record that we have
seen how that definition can be stretched to include practi-
cally everybody, including moderate civil rights leaders,

war dissenters and so on, how on earth can standards be develop
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that would provide any basis for oversight?

How can you, from among other things, be protected from
criticism laterron that you exceeded yourlauthority or didn't
do something that some politician tried to pressure you into
doing?

Mr. Kelley. It might well be, Senator, tﬁat ten years
from now a Director of the FBI will be seated here and will be
criticized for doing that which today is construed as very
acceptable.

Senator Mondale. Correct. And I have great sympathy
for the predicament the FBI finds itself in.

Mr. Kelley. And the Director.

Senator Mondale. And the Director especially, and that is
why I think it's in the interest of the FBI to get these lines
as sharply defined as possible, so that when you are pressured
to do things, or when, after the fact, people with good 20/20
hindsight can criticize you or the Bureau, that you can say
well, here are the standards that you gave us, and they specifig-
ally say this, and that is your answer. We have to live by
the law. If we don't define it specifically,it seems to me
that these excesses could reoccur, because I don't think it's
possible to define them, and the FBI is inevitably going to
be kicked back and forth, depending on personal notions of what
you should have done.

Don't you fear that?
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Mr. Kelley. ©Not too much, Senator. I think we learned a
great lesson by virtue of Watergate, the revelations that have
come up as a result of this Committee's inquiries, the fact
that I think that we have a different type of spirit today
in the Bureau, the fact that, as I said before. you came in,
that I think the Bureau is a matchléss organization, and they
are eager to do that which is vital and proper, and the fact
that we are getting a number of very fine young people in the
organization, people of the other ethnic backgrounds than we
had years ago. I think there is a greater understanding in
the Bureau today of what is the proper type of conduct.

We may not be able to project this on all occasions,
because we must equate this with the need and with our
experience, but if the precise guidelines be the goal, you're
going to have trouble. If, on the other hand, there be a
flexibility, I think that we can work very well within those
guidelines.

Senator Mondale. I think, as you know, I don't think
there is a better trained or higher professionally qualified
law enforcement organization in the world than the FBI. I
think we all agree it is superb. But the problem has been,
from time to time, that when you go beyond the area of
enforcing the law into the area of political ideas, that you

are subject to and in fact you leave the criminal field, you

get into politics. And that is where, it seems to me, that the
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great controversy exists, and .where you are almost inevitably
going to be subjected to fierce cgiticism in tﬁe future, no
matter how you do it. Once you get into politics, you get
into trouble.

Mr. Kelley. I agree to that, and I point out that in almost
every branch of the government and in every paft, as a matterx
of fact, every segment of our society, there are some who deviate
from the normal course. I feel that within the Bureau there'is
less likelihood of this to happen, and I think that working
with you we can at least make some achievements that will be
significant. |

Now, whether it be lasting, I don't think so, but I
think we've made a good start. |

Senator Mondale. In your speech in Montreal on August
9th, you said we must be willing to surrender a small measure
of our liberties to preserve the great bulk of them.

Which liberties did you have in mind?

Mr. Kelley. Well, of course, this speech has been mis-~
understood many, many times.

Senator Mondale. Well, I want you to have a chance to
clear it up. - - e

Mr. Kelley. All that was intended here was a restatement
of the approach which the courts historically have used in
resolving most issues of Constitutional importance, and its

recognition that rights are not susceptible to absolute
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1 || protection. It's a matter of balance. Even in the Fourth

2 || Amendment, for example, which protects the right of privacy, it

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

3 does not prohibit searches and seizures. I mention, it only

4 ; refers ﬁp those that are unreasonable.

5 I came from the police fiedd. What is more restrictive
6 to more people than traffic regulation? But what would be

v more chaotic is of you did not have traffic regulation. We

8 do have to , in order to love in the complexities and

9 intricacies of today's life, have to give up some of our

10 || rights.

11 Some may construe this as an extravagant statement. If it

12 || is os, I wish to say that I only was pointing out that there

WARD & PAUL

13 || has to be a balance.

14 Senator Mondale. So that when you say we have to give -
15 up some liberties, or as you just said, some rights, what you
16 || mean -- let me ask. Let me scratch. that and ask again, you

17 || have to give up some tights. Which rights would you have us

18 || give up?

1§ Mr. Kelly. Well, under the Fourth Amendment you would
20 || have the right for search and seizure.

21 Senatof Mondale. You wouldn't give up the Fourth Amend-
22 ment right.

23 Mr, Kelley. Oh, no not the fight.

24 Senator Mondale. What right do you have in mind?
25 Mr. Kelley. The right to be free from search and seizure.
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Senator Mondale. There's no such right in the Consti-
tution. You can hgve such seizures, but they hust be.reasonable,
under court warrant.

Did you mean to go beyond that?

Mr. Kelley. That's right.

Senator Mondale. That you should be able to go beyond
that?

Mr. Kelley. No, no. I do not mean that we should ever
go beyond a Constitutional right guarantee.

Senator Mondale. Well, would you say, Mr. Kelley, that
that sentence might have been inartful in your speech?

Mr. Kelley. I said that if it was misunderstood, I
made a mistake, because I should never make a statément which A
yes, it was inartful.

Senator Mondale. I think I know about your record in
law enforcement well enough to tell you that I think you were
saying something different, that it was taken to mean something
different than I think you intended.

What you are saying is that in the exercise of your law
enforcement powers, the rights of individuals is determined
by the laws and the courts, but the courts, in the handling
of thosé-issues, have to balance rights and other values.

That's what you're essentially saying, is that correct?

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I ought to have you write my

speeches so that I don't have any misunderstandings. I didn't
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understand that to be at the time anything that was unusual.
I have to admit that maybe I made.a mistake.

Senator Mondale. What you are saying in effect is that
in effect, the rights: of the American peéple can be determined
not by the Director of the FBI but by the courts and by the
law.

You meant that.

Mr. Kelley. Indeed, yes, sir.

Senator Mondale. All right.

Thank you.
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The Chairman. Senator Hart.

Senatoﬁ of Colorado. Mr. gelley, in response to
a question by Seﬁaotr Mondale, one of his.first questions about
laying down guidelines, it seems to me what you were saying was
we could work ﬁogether, That is to say the Bureau and the
Congress, lay down guidelines that would not un&easonably
hamper you from investigations of crime control in the
country.

But I think implicit in his guestion was also an area
that you didn't respond to, and that is how do you, what kind
of guidelines do you lay down'to protect you and the Bureau
from political pressure, the misuse of the Bureau by political
figures, particularly in the White House?

And .we've had indications that at least two of your
predecessors, if not more, obwiously were corrupted and Mr.
Gray was under great pressure from the White House to use
the facilities af the Bureau and their capabilities to accomplilsh
some plititcal end.

Well, it seems to me you were arguing in favor of fewer
restrictions so you could get on with your job, but that is
not what Senator Mondale and the rest of us are interested in.

What .kindof restrictions can we lay down to protect you
from political pressures? I'd be interested in that sign of the

coin, if you would.

Mr., Kelley. I would welcome any guidelines which would
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protect me or any successor from this type of thing. I think
that would be splendid. I have not reviéwed tﬁe guidelines
as prepared to the present date by the Department. It might
be that they are well defined in there. 'But I welcome any
qonsideration of such directives.

Senator Hart of Colorado. Do you think this is a problen?

Mr. Kelley. No, sir, not with me.

Senator Hart of Colo;ado. Do you think that it has been
a problem for the people that preceded you?

Mr. Kelley. I think so..

Senator Hart of Colqraao. And that's a problem the
Congress ouéht to address?

Mr. Kelley. I think so.

Senator Hart of Colorado. The Committee received a
letter from the Department of Justice a couple of days, the
Assistant Attorney General asking our cooperation in carrying
out the investigation or their efforts to review the investi-
gation conducted by the FBI into the death of Martin Luther
King, Jr., in order to determine whether that investigation
should be re-opened. They asked our cooperation, thev asked
for our transcripts, the testimony before the Committee, all
material provided to the Committee by the FBI which relates
to Dr. King and the Southern Christian Leadership Conferehce.

I guess my question is this: Why is the Justiée Depart-

ment asking this Comnittee for FBI files?
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Mr. Kelley. I don't think they're asking for files.

I think thej're asking for what testimony was given by
witneéses whose testimony has not been given up. Iydon't know.
Senator Hart of Colorado. I'll quote it. "Agd all

material provided to the Committee byrthe FBI which relates
to Dr. Xing and the Southern Christian Leadership Conference."

I repeat the question. Why is the Justice Department
asking this Committee for material provided to us by the
FBI?

Mr. Kelley. Frankly, I don't know., Do you mind if I
just ask =--

(Pause)

Mr. Kelley. I am informed, and I knew this one.
Everything that was sent to you was sent through them. Did
they have a copy also? VYes, they had a retained copy. I
don't know why.

Senator Hart of Colorado. So there's nothing you
brovided us' that's not available to the Justice Departﬁent?

Mr. Kélley. That's right.

Senator Hart of Colorado. And you can't account for why
an official of the Justice Department would ask this Committee
for your records?

Mr. Kelléy. No, sir.

Senator Ilart of Colorado. You released a statement on

L o

November the 18th of '74 regarding the FBI's. counter-intelligeng¢e
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program and you said you made a detailed_study\of COINTELPRO
activities aﬁd reached the following conclusions, and I quote:

"The purpose of these counter-intelligence programs was
to prevent dangerously and potentially deadly acts against
individuals, orxrganizations and instituéions both public
and private across the ﬁnited States."

Now we had an FBI informant in the other day before this
Committee and he stated he told the FBI on a nunber of
occasions he planned violent acts against black people in
groups. And yet, he said few, if any, ins£ances in which the
FBI actually prevented violence from taking place.

How does his testimony square with your statement that
I have quoted? ’

Mr, Kelley. It doesn't, and I don't know if any of
his statements contrary to what we have said is the truth.

We don't subscribe to what Ae said. We have checked into it
and we know of no instances where, for example, 15 minutes
and -that type of thing has been substantiated.

Senator Hart of Colorado. You'ré saying the testimony
he gave us under oath was not accgrate?

Mr. Kelley. Right.

Senator Hart of Colorado. You also said in that statenment,

and I quote: "I want to assure you that Director Hoover did
not conceal from superior authorities the fact that the FBI

was engaged in neutralizing and disruptive tactics against
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revolutionary and violence-prone groups.

Now tﬁe Committee has received testimony that the New
Left COINTELPRd programs was not in fact told to higher
authorities, the Attorney Gereral and Congress.

Do you have any information in this regard?

I know in that statement you cite onw or two instances,
but in terms of the bulk of COINTEL programs, the record
seems to date at least to be clear that there was not systematilc
information flowing upward through the chain of command to
Director Hoover's superiors?i

Mr. Kelley: May I ask that I be given the opportunity
to substantiate that with documentation?

Senator Hart of Colorado. .Sure.

Mr.. Kelley: Or respond to it.

Senator Hart of Colorado. Dorector Kelley, just in
passing, do you agree with the statement made by President
Ford that those responsible for harassing and trying to destroy
Dr. ﬁing should be brought to justice.

Mr. Kelley. Those who directly responsible and upon whcse orders.
the activities were taken responsible. I don't know if he intended to say
that, but if he did not, I would say that it would be more proper. Insofar
as my own opinion is concerned, that it be centered on those who said
to do it and those who are responsible.,

I.took the responsibility for any such program and I

don't expect that those under me would be not acting in
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accordance with what they tﬁink is'proper and may even have
some reserv#tion, but they do it on my orders. I accept that
responsibility;

I think that it should rest on those who instructed that
that be done.

Senator Hart of Colorado. But you agree tb@t the people

who give the orders should be brought to ‘justice.

1md

ir. Kelley. I do.

The Chairman. Aren't they all dead?

Hr. Kelley. No.

The Chairman. Not quite?

Mr. Kelley. Xot quite;

Senator Hart of Colorado. That's all, !NMr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank you, Senator.

Director Kelley, in the Comnittee's review of the
COINTELPRO program and other political involvements of the
FBI, it seems to me that we have encountered two or three
basic questions.

Since the investigation is over insofar as the Committee
is concerned, we're now turning our attention to remedies for
the future, what I would think would be our constructive
legislative work, it ié very important that we focus on what
we learned in that investigation.

An& one thing that we have learned is that Presidents of

the United States have from time to time ordered the FBI to
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obtain for them certain kinds of information bY'exercising the
necessary sufveillance to obtain .and to have a purely
political charaeter, that they simply wanted to have for their
own personal purposes.

I think that you would agree that that is not a proper
function of the fBI,,and you agree.

Yet it's awfally difficult for anyone in the FBI,
including thé Director, to turn down a President of the United
States if he receives a direct order froﬁ the President. It
is always possible, of course, to say no, and if you insist,

I will resign. But that puts a very hard burden on any man
serving in your position, particularly if ﬁhe President puts
a good face on the request and makes it sound plausible or
even invents scme excuse., It is alwavs easy for him to say,
you know, I am considering Senator wWhite for an importanﬁ‘
position in my administration, and I need to know more about
his activities, particularly of late. I've had some cause
for concern and I want to be certain ‘that there is nothing in
his record that wouid later embarrass me, and I just want you
to keep careful track of him and report to me on what he's
been doing lately.

It's difficult for you to sa? back to the President, Mr.
President, that's a very questionable activity for the FBI,

and I frankly don't believe that you've given me the real

reason why you want this man followed. I think his opposition
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~s% 3 1 to your current policy is politically embarrassing to you and
~ . '
§ 2 you want to get something on him..
E 5 I mean, you know, the Director can hardly talk back that
4 way, and I'm wondefing what we cauld do in the way of protecting
5 your office and the FBI from political exploitation in this
6 basic charter that we write.
7 Now, I want your suggestions, but let's begin with one
8 or two of mine. I would like your response.'
9 I If we were to write into the law that any order.given you

10 either by the President or by the Attorney General should be
11 || transmitted in writing and should clearly state the objective
12 | and purpose of the request and that the FBI would maintain

13 | those written orders and that furthermore they would bhe

WARD & PAUL

14 available -to any oversight committee of the Congress., If the
15 || joint committee on intelligence is established, that committee
16 | would have access to such a file.

17 So that the committee itself would be satisfied that

18 | orders were not being given to the FéI that were improper or
19 unlawful.

20 What would you think of writing a provision of that kind
21 into a charter for the FBI?

22 Mr, Kelley. I would say writing into the law any order

23 issued by the President that is a request for action by the

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

24 Attorney General should be in writing, is certainly, in my

25 -opinion, is a very plausible solution. I'm sure that in
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contemplation of this there would be some that will say yes
or some that will say no, but I think we could define an
area where you are trying tQ cure the abuées and we could
do that.

Now as to the availability to any oversight committee

of Congress, I would say generally that I certainly would have

no objection to this, but I again, there may be some request
for something éf high confidentiality that the Presidept might
put in writing such as some national or foreign security
matter.

I would like to have such a consideration be given a
great deal of thoﬁght and that the oversight committee review
be conditioned with tha£ possibility. I don't think it would
present a problem.

I have said previously that I feel I can discuss every-
thing except the identity of the informants to the oversight
committee. I welcome that.

The Chairman. ﬁell, that has been of course the way we
proceeded with this Committee. It has worked pretty well,

I think.

Now Senator Goldwater brought up a question on the

Martin Luther Xing tapes. I would like to pursue that question1

If these tapes do not contain any evidence that needs

to be preserved for ongoing criminal investigations, and since

P

Dr. King has long since been violently removed from the scene,
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w10 . why are they preserved? Why aren't they sinply destroyed?
o
N
2 e Is there a problem that we can help through new law to enable
£ S the FBI to remove from its files so much of this information
4 that is has collected that it is no longer needed or may.hever
5 have connected the person with any criminal activity?’ And
6 yet, all of that information just stays there in the files
7 yvear after year.
8 vvhat can we do? How can a law be changed? If that's
9 not the problem, then what is? iThy are these tapes still down
10 | there at the FBI?
11 Mr. Kelley. Vell, of course, we do have the rule that
o
=]
f 12 || they are maintained ten years. How why the rule is ‘your
ﬂ .
5 13 || question and why right now are they maintained? Since we
14

do maintain everything since the inquiry has started and until

15 || that's 1ifted, we can't destroy anything.
16 I would say that this is a proper area for guidelines
17 . or legislation and again, as I have said, there should be

18 || some flexibility and I know that's a broad statement but there
19 || might be some areas wherein that the subject of the investigatio%
20 || himself méy want them retained because it shows his innocence.
21 I think you have to deliberate this very carefully, but

22 |l it can he done and we are willing to be guided by those

23 || rules.,

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

24 The Chairman, Let me ask you this. The FBI is conducting

25 || thousands of investigations every year on possible appointees

~
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to Federal positions. As a matter of fact, thé'only time I
ever see an FBI agent is when he csmes around and flashes his
badge and asks me a guestion or two aboﬁt'what I know of Mr,
so and so, who's being considered for'an executive officé.

And we have a very brief copvefsation in which ‘I tell him that
as far as I know, he's a loyal and patriotic citizen, and that
is about the extent of it.

Then when this file is completed and the person involved
is either appointed or npt appointed, what happens to £hat
file? I know it's full of all kinds of gossip because it is
in the nature of the investigation to go out to his old
neighborhoods and talk to everybody who might have known him.

What happens to the file? Is that just retained forever?

Mr. ﬁelley; We have some capability of destroying some
files and they are rather lengthy insofar as retention. Ve
have some archival rules which govern the retention of mateial
and is'developed in cases involving certain members of the
Executive Branch of the government.

I see no reason why this would not be a proper area
for consideration of legislation.

The Chairman. Can-you give me any idea of how rmuch -~
do you havg records that would tell us how mﬁch time and monecy
is being spent by the FBI just in condﬁcting these thousands
of routine investigations on possible Presidential appointments

to Federal offices?

kNW 86608 D-ocld:329g9820 Page 66
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Mr. Kelley. I feel confident we can get it. I do not
have it now, but if you would likecto have the annual cos£
for the investigation of TFederal appoinfeés -

The Chairman. Yes. Plus, you kngy, ﬁlus any othef
information that would indicate to us what proportion of the
time and effort of the FBI was absorbed in this kind of
activity.

Mr. Kelley. I can tell you it is relatively small, hut

approximate expense.

The Chairman. I wish you would do that because this is
a matter we need mére information about. And when you supply
that data to the Committee, would you also supply the number
of such'in§est§gations each year?

You know, I don't expect you to go back 20 or 25 years,
but give us-a good idea of the last few years. For exanple,
epough to give us an ide; of how much time and how broad the
reach of these investigations may be.

Mr. Kelley. Through '70?

The Chairman. That would Qe sufficient, I would think.

The other matter that is connected to this same subject
that I would like your best judament on is whether these
investigations could not be limited to offices of éensitivity.
That is to say where legitimate national security interest might

be involved so that there is a reason to make a close check on
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past associations, attitudes and expressions of helief.

I have often wondered whether we couldn't eliminate
routine Federal offices that are not particularly sensitive
in +he national security sense from the reach of these FEI
checks.

And so when you respond to the series of questions, I
wish you would include the offices that are now covered by
such checks and give us an idea of how far down into the
Federal bureaucracy this extends.

Could you do that?

Mr. Kellev. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. Fine.

Now there is a vote. The vote always comes just at
he wrong ﬁime, but Mr. Schwarz wants to ask you some additional
questions fof tSe record, and there may be other questions,
too that would be posed by the staff, after which I will ask
Mr. Schwarz to adjourn thg heérings. It looks like we're going
to be tied up on the floor with votes.,

But before I leave I want to thank you for your testimony,
iir. Xelley, and to express my appreciation to.you for the
way you have cooperated with the Committee in the course of
its investigation during the past mon?hs.

Mr. Kelley. Thank you.

The Chairman. And I hoﬁe, as you do, that as a result

of the work of the Committee we can write a generic law for
9820 Page 68
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gt the IFBI that will help to remedy’many of the problems we'll

encounter in the future.
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Mr. Schwarz. M;. Kelley; I'll try to be very brief.

On page 5 of your -statement *-i

Mr. Kelley. What?

Mr. Schwarz. On page 5 of your statement, the third
%ull paragraph, you said the following, and I wduld like then
to question about what you said. "We must recognize that
situ;tions have occurred in the past and will arise in the
future where the Government may well be expected to depart from
its traditional role, in the FBI's case, as an investigative
and intelligence-~gathering agency, and take affirmative steps
which are needed to meet an imminent threat to human life or
property."

Now, by that you mean to take what kind of steps in what

kind of situation?

And can you give some concrete examples under your general
principles statement?

Mr. Kelley. I think that Mr. Adams addressed himself to
that the other day, where you have an extremist who is an
employee at the waterworks, and he makes a statement that he's
going to do something which is devastating to the city, and you
have no way to attack this under the ordinary procedures, and
so therefore you must take some steps to meet that imminent
threat to human life or property.

Mr. Schwarz. So let us take that case as a test of the

principle. You are saying the extremist has said he is going

L NW 86608 Docld:3298§820 Page 70
. |




o}
N

Phone (Area 202) 544-60@

10

11

12

13

WARD & PAUL

14

15

16

17

18
19
20
21
22
23

24

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25

NW 86608 Docld:32‘98$;820 Page 71

& K 2511
to do something to the waterworks, poison it or something, and
he is on the way down there with the poison in.his car.

Is that the presumption?

Mr. Kelley. We hadn't gone that faf, but all right, you
can extent it.

Mr. Schwarz. All right, now, in that caSe you have the
traditional law enforcement ﬁool, which is the power of arrest.
Mr. Kelley. Not under probable cause where he has not
gone down there. The hypothetical we gave was one where he had

not taken any overt acts in perpetration of this,

Mr. Schwarz. Well, if he hasn't taken any overt acts,
are you then in what you would cali in imminent threat of
human life or property?

Mr. Kelley. I think so.

Mr. Schwarz. How so? Unless he has taken an overt-ac§3
to buy the poison or to get in the car with the poison, there
is not by definition any threat to life or property.

Mr. Kelley. Mr. Schwarz, I've been around in this business-
a long time. I've-heard a number of threats which were issued,|
and they thereafter materialized into actions. I don't -think -t
take these threats as being empty ones, because so many times
they have been acted upon.

I was criticized one time when there was a threat made to
kill me, and it was said later on, it's not rhetoric, it's

not rhetoric to me, because when they say they're going to
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kill me, that just means one thing.

Mr. Schwarz. But I'm not disagreeing with'you.

Mr. Kelley; But you are disagreeing with me. You're sayind
on the basis of experience that you cannot detect a possible
threat. That's the whole area of concern that we have here, whe
we don't lose the capability of doing somethiné. We don't
say we should initiate ourselves. We say that we should go to
the Attorney General. We do not subscribe to the idea that
we should act independently because maybe we don't have the
judicial review, the capability of determining, but we do
think that we should report it and thereafter see what can
be done.

Mr. Schwarz. Well, have you changea in the coﬁrse of
our discussion the standard on page 5.

On page 5 you're talking about an imminent threat.

Mr. Kelley. Yes.

Mr, Schwarz. And I hear you now as saying a possible
threat.

Mr. Kelley. An imminent possible threat.

Mr. Schwarz. An imminent possible threat. All right.

Now, would a fair standard for either action, other than
arrest, I don't know what you have in mind, but something to
prevent the person from carrying out his activities, other
than arrest, for insténce, what is ah example of what you have

in mind?
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Mr. Kelley. Removing him'froh his position or whatever
is necessary-in order to make it impossible or at least as
impossible as possible to perpetuate this thing.

Mr. Schwarz. You mean have him lose his job or -~

Mr. Kelley. I don't know what it would be.

Mr. Schwarz. Isolate him in some fashion.

Mr. Kelley. In some fashion perhaps.

Mr. Schwarz. Now, for such activity and for opening
an investigation into a domestic group, could you live with
a standard which said you would have to have an immediate
threat that someone was likely to commit a serious federal
crime involving violence?

Mr. Kelley. I think that this thing could be worked out
so that there could be an adequate basis for an evaluation.

Mr. Schwarz. So those words, without trying to commit
you entirely to them, do not seem to you to depart far from
what you think would be an acceptable standard.

Mr. Kelley. Well, an imminent, immediate threat might
be, by virtue of the word "immediate" that he's going to
do it the next minute. In that case it may be necessary for
you to, not with the presence or the pos;ibility,‘not able
to do anything except put him under arrest or anything.

Mr. Schwarz. Of course, of course.

And nobody would at all disagree with that kind of action.

Mr. Kelley. I don't think they would either.
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Mr. Schwarz. But on the question, let's take the opening
of an investigation into a domestic group.

Is it basiéally consistent with practicality to make the
test immediate threat of a serious Federal crime involving
violence? -

Mr.Kelley. To open a domestic security cése.

Mr. Schwarz. Yes.

Mr. Kelley. It appears to me that this is a terrorist
activity, in effect. We certainly have terrorist activities
under our jurisdiction as a threat against the United States.

Mr. Schwarz. Now, are there other circumstances where
it is justifiable to open an investigation of the domestic
group where you do not have an immediate threat of éerious
federal crime involving violence?

Mr. Kelley. Oh, I think there are other criteria, and
they have been well defined as to what is the possible
opening, the basis for a possible opening. We haven't been
discussing that, we have been discussing particular instances,
but there are other criteria that are used, yes.

Mr. Schwarz. What would the other criteria be?

Mr. Kelley. Well, the possible statutory violations
over which we have jurisdiction are, generally speaking, the
most used of thebasis, and then you have, of course, some
intelligence investigations which should, of course, be of

short duration. If there is no showing of this into action
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or a viable intent.

Mr. Schwarz. So that's what you're lookiAg for in the
intelligence inQestigation?

Mr. Kelley. . By intelligence investigation, yes, you
are looking to prevent.

Mr. Schwarz. And what you are looking to'pfevent, and
what you're looking to find is a likelihood of action combined
with an intent to take an issue?

Mr. Kelley. And the capability.

Mr., Schwarz. And the capability.

All right. I just have two other lines, Mr. Kelley, and
I appreciate very much your time.

‘Mr. Kelley. That's all right.

Mr. Schwarz. Assuming a legitimate investigation has -
been started into a domestic intelligence matter, is it legiti-
mate for the FBI, in addition to obtéining information that
relates to what we've just been talking about, the likelihood
of violent action, is it also legitimate for the FBI to
collect, A, retain, B, disseminate, C, information concerning
let's say the sex life of a person on the one hand, and the
political views of a person on the other?

Mr. Kelley. I think, Mr. Schwarz, that this is just what
many of our problems and perhaﬁs the guidelines can define
this type of thing. I think probably you will agree that

within the determination of the deviations possibly of sex

L820 Page 75
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lives, there might be something that is relevant. I would say
ordinarily it's not. And so far as political Qiews, yes, I
think that this could be, if he is espousing some cause or
some view that advocates violence or the 6verthrow of the
government.

Mr., Schwarz. Would those be the two limits on political
views? |

Mr. Kelley. What?

Mr. Schwarz. Would those be the only limits on political
views that you think are okay to collect, advocants of violence
or advocants of overthrow?

Mr. Kelley. Well, I don't think because he's a Democrat
or a Republican ‘it would be anything that would be aamaging,
but it might on the other hand counter the report that he's
a member of some other organization.

Mr. Schwarz. Is the standard you used on collection of
sex life information, might be relevant? I suppose anything
might be relevant, but don't you think that as a function of
balance, it has to have a high degree of relevance before it's
justifiable to collect that kind of information on American
citizens who are not suspected of having committed crimes?

Mr. Kelley. Insofar as doing it presently, it has been
included in some reports as a result of the requirement that

that is what is required by our rules, that when a person

reports something to us, we do a report of the complaint. Insof

NW 85608 Docld:3298g820 Page 76

faxr




s mn8

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

10

11

12

13

WARD & PAUL

14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

24

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25

» )
\ . ),

2517
as a determination by guidelines that might be prepared later,
I think that.we can certginly del%berate on this to see whether
or not this is éomething we should retain, and we would not
object to anything reasonable in that regard.

Mr. Schwarz. I just have one final question.

Taking the current manual and trying to uﬁderstand its
applicability laid against the facts in the Martin Luther King
case, under Section 87 there is a -- permission is granted to
open investigations of the infiltration of non-subversive
groups, and the first sentence reads: "When information is
received indicating that a sﬁbversive group is seeking to
systematically infiltrate and control a non-subversive group
or organization, an investigation can be opened." |

Now, I take it that is the same standard that was used
in opening the investigation of the Southern Christian Leadersh
Conference in the 1960s, so that invéstigation could still be
open today under the FBI manual, the current FBI manual.

Mr. Kelley. We are interested in the infiltration of
clearly subversive groups into non-subversive groups inasmuch
as this is a ploy that is used many times, and having infil-
trated, they then get control, and they have a self-laundered
organization which they can use, and not, certainly, to the
benefit of the country.

Mr. Schwarz. But is the answer to my question yes, that

under that standard, the SCLC investigation could still be
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opened today?

Mr. Kelley. I think so.

Mr. Schwaré. All right, then, just one final question.

Do you agree that special care needs to be taken not only
of the standards for initially openingggh investigation of a
group, but perhaps extra care needs to be taken when the investi
gation goes beyond the initial target group to individuals

or people who come into contact with it?

you mean that we go into the non-subversive group, -that we

then investigate peopde in that non-subversive group, not the

of them withoﬁt any basis for doing so other than that they
are in an infiltrated group, I would likely have said -- but
off the top of my head I would say probably that's not necessary
Mr. Schwarz. Thank you very much.
Mr. Smothers. Just a couple of very brief lines of
inguiry, Mr. Kelley.
I think that the questions of the Chief Counsel. was
raising is one that goes further into your statement, when you
talk about the difficulty of setting out the line between

intelligence gathering and law enforcement kinds of functions..

Mr. Kelley. I don't know if I agree with that entirely. If

infiltrators, but the non, that we conduct a lengthy investigatilon

Nevertheless, though, I think that yoh have made an effort,
indeed, the Bureau's organizational scheme reflects i «-

to distinguish some of this has been made.
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o || effort, and looking strictly at what we have ‘been calling the

Domestic Intelligence, is it your view that the retention of
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4 this function in the Bureau is critical to the Bureau's

5 law enforcement position?

6 Mr. Kelley. My personal opinion is that the Bureau does
v a splendid job in this area. I feel further that the background
8 of criminal investigatory activities and experiences which |
9 all counterintelligence people have is very helpful. .It is help-

ful not only in gathering knowledge and experience, it also

10
11 enters into this field, a person with a broad understanding
§ 12 of the rights and privileges, and you don't have so much that
é 13 spy type, that cloak and dagger, that very, very secret type
; 12 of an operation.
15 I subscribe to the present system heartily.
16 Mr. Smothers. Would it be of assistance to your mission
19 if within the Bureau guidelines were established that
18 effectively limited access or controlled dissemination of
g is the intelligence product? In other words, if we had a
é 0 situation where the intelligence product is critical to assist
% 01 the law enforcement effort, I don't think there's any question
; 0o that there should be access to it.
g - Isn't our problem one of controlling the use of that
§ ” intelligence product and preventing the kind of murky crossing
X o5 of lines there with the information legitimately needed for

»

L NW 86608 Docld:32‘98t820 Page 79




11 D . | o |
o | \‘ ‘ : ‘) 2520

8

(=]

s

b 1 law enforcement? : ™

N

o .

g 2 Mr. Kelley. There is always a problem when there is wide
< ' g

g 3 dissemination, because that just numerically increases_the

&

4 possibility of misuse, abuse or slander,llibel, or anything
5 of that matter, and I think that it would be well worthwhile
6 to review the dissemination rules to make them.subject to

v close guidance in the guidelines that we're speaking of.

8 Mr. Smothers. Let me just raise one final area with you.

9 We talked a littie bit about, or a question was raised abouyt
10 the investigation now being conducted by the Justice Department
11 regarding the improper actions on the COINTELPRO, aﬂd the

12 || King case in particular.

13 As we look at allegations of impropriety by your personnel}

WARD & PAUL

14 I think it would be helpful for our record here to have some
15 insight into the procedure the Bureau would normally follow.
16 What does the Bureau do when you get an allegation that
17 an agent or admiﬂistrative official in the Bureau has behaved
18 improperly?

19 Is an investigation conducted internally, or is it

20 routinely referred to the Justice Department?

21 Mr. Kelley. There may be a revision in this type of

29 procedure as a result of the establishment of the Council for
0% Professional Responsibility. At present it would be in the

o4 || great majority of the cases turned over to our Investigative

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 Division for investigation. There might, on some unusual
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WARD & PAUL

14
15
16
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18
19
20
21
22
23,

24

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25

. q
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occasion, be a designation of -a special task force made up,
perhaps, of division heads. That is most unlikely, but it is
handled internaily at present.

Mr. Smothers. Would these internal determinations be
reviewed by Justice, or do you think that is a necessary
step?

I guess what we are searching for here is, first of all,
I think you answered that, well, to what extent does the
Bureau police itself, and then secondly, is the Department of
Justice involved in the police determinations?

For instance, what if the Attorney General disagreed with
the assertion that only the higher up officials who ordered
the action against King should be the subject of in&estigation
and maybe prosecution?

How does the interplay work there between you and Justice?

Mr. Kelley. We do report to the Attorney General those
activities which we construe as improper or possibly. illegal.
There is a possibility that the Department, having been advised
of the situation, might take it on their own to do thgir own
investigating, and #€his is something that we feel is a
decision to be made only rather rarely, because we feel we
have within our own organization sufficient capability to
handle that. But we do not protest it. It is handled
independently of us.

Mr. Smothers. Thank you.
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Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

10

11

12

13

WARD & PAUL

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25

', -’

That is all I have. . o~

2522

Mr. Schwarz. Thank you.

(Whereupon, at 12:12 o'clock p.m., the Committee recessed

subject to the call of the Chair.)
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FM PITECTO™ FBI
0 FRI MIAMI PPIOPITY
LEGAL ATTACHT MEXICO CITY PRIO™ITY

I~CLAS
O , 0
VISIT OF SE"ATE SELECT COMMITTES ON IMTELLIGFMCE (SSCI) STAFF
TO MIANMI FIZLD OFFINT APD LEGAT MREXICO CITY RFGARPTING DPUG
FNFQFCEMENT AGEFCY (DER).

THY SSCI IS CONPUCTING A4 STUNY OF THRW DTA IM CONMECTION
UITH THY COMMITTE™'S ROLET I OVRWRRIGHT OF CWRTAIN PORTION® OF
NEA BUPGTT, PPIMARILY, THT COMMITTER IS INTERESTED IV
DETWPMIVifG THY POLY OF TH% DEA I" THE IMTELLISENCT COMMUNITY.
SECI CHAI®MAY BIPCH BAYH HAS RZQUTSTED THE FBI TO ASCSIST T
THE COMMITT®E'S STURY BY PROVIRIWG BPIFFINGS TO STAFF MIMBEPRS
9FGA“DI?G FBI/NEA RTLATIOUSHIPS, I HAVE AGRELD TO ASSIST THE
FOMMITT®= IM ITS STURPY. AS SUCH, YCU APF TO PROVIDE BRIEFINGS

T0 THT COMMITTI®E STAFF RTGARTIVG OU® PEILATIOMSHIPC wITH DEA,

1h="2 3% 6 //%

. wf3?>%v@’7’/) B

SERIALIZED FILED

sn;«ncunnﬁnnnmn

AJQ(/@ ' FEB 2 1 1280

FBI.MIAMI
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y

%

1
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PAGE TwO DE He 9741 UMCLAS

THE COMMITTREE wOUL® ALSO LIX7 ITS STAFF MEMBERS TO RBE
GFNERALLY RPIEFWD ON THT MIAMI TIWLD OFFICE FEI PROGRAM,
THEY ARE PPIMAPILY INTFRFETE I THE PRIODRITIRS AND FCI
THPFATS I MIAMI. THE STAFF IS ALRO0 INTEWPRETED IN ACQUIRPING
IMFOTMATION FI@APDINEG THT POLE A¥D FUNCTIOYS OF 0oUP
L¥GAT IM MEXICC CITY, ACCORRIM™GLY, BT PREPADID TO PROVIDEI
A BPIRFIMG 0" THOSI MATTRERS.

FO™ Y0YP INFOPMATIO™, THZ STAF® MTMBEPS wHO ILL BE
TPAVELI¥E TO YOUP FACILITIT® APT DEINNIS P, SHATON oD
THOMAS CONMOLLY. APDAﬂGEWEﬂTS ALRTADY HAVE 3BIE! MAPE TO
HAVT THT MIAMI FIELD OFFICT BRIEF M7SEPe, SHATOM AND
COMIOLLY 0™ F®ZINNARY 27, 1927, AT 2:39 P.M. THY COMMITIZIE
HAS BERD ADVISEN THAT wILLIAM 7, PETTLTS, ASAC MTAMI, WILL
COXTYCT THT » IEFIYG.

IT Ie Our UNDERPSTANDING THAT THE STATT NTPARTMINT HAS
CAELTER THE U, €, WM3ASSY IM [ITXICO CITY T0 A7VISE THEM OF
THT STAF® MEMBRERS VISIT TO DTA ALD FBI PERSOM™IL, THE
COMMITTTT INDICATER IT wOULD LIKT TO VISIT wITH OUP LEGAT
OF THT MOT™MINE OF FERTUAPY 23, OP SOMETIME OM <"3RUARY 25, 1984.
LF¥€AT MEXICO CITY SHOULD BE AVAILABLE FOR BRIEFINGS ON ONE
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PAGE THPEE DE H@ @4@41 UMCLAS
OF THOSE TwQ "~Tws, IT IS SUGGESTED THAT LZGAT ™MuXICO CITY
CONTACT ""wamD HEATH, REGIOMAL DIPECTOFR, DZA, MEXICO CITY,
WMHC IS T00™DINATING DEA'S MEETINGS wITH STAFF IN ORDER TO
APPAMGT A DATE AND TIME FOPRP BRIWFING. F2I HEADQUARTERS WILL
TOTIFY COMMITTRE® THAT INFOPMATIO™ VTGA?DING F31 BRIEFING
SHOULD BFE OBTAI™ED BY TH™Y TH™OUGH DEA.

FO= vou~ aPRITIONAL INFOTMATION, STAFF M7TYMRTRE wILL BE
ACCOMPATIIED BY RAVID MRLOCIN, COTGRTSSIOMAL AFFAIRS OFFICE,
TTA. MT., MTLOCIC, HOWEVEIR, wILL NOT ATTIT™"T W21 ZNITFINGS.

BOTH STAFF PEIRSONE ART QLTAPID TO "¥ATIVI CLASTIFTID

i<

IMEOTMATION UP TO TOP S7CRET, WHILT YOU SHOULD RESPOXT
FIILLY, Yo SHeULnN »0T DRI<cues THT DRTAILS OF OreOItG
IFYCSTICATIOYS 0™ PROVILR IMFOPMATIO™ WHICH “ILL COMPTROMISE
IZFOMMATTE N

SuUTTL, PUSULTA OF RPISFI¥G TO PEACH FBI HTEADRUARTERS LY
7O THW DAY ARTE® SOHEDULRED BPIFFING.

PUESTIONS YOU ¥AY HAVE ~7847NIYG THI® MATTER SHOULD 27

NITECTED TO Sp CHRISTOPHR™ MAZ7FLLA! LEGAL LIAISON/

SOYEMESSINMAL ATFFAINS 1MIT, FBI HTANDAUARTERS, TXTEVEIOW 43210,
3T

LY |

p5L-20 437 mm~|
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. DE Ha ep4l 8500835 - - | o ) ; b
s powwy S B L .
P ariaaaz FEB €5 - | B .
P glwanrbn'FBI L yf L LT . S
i T0 FBT MIANI PRICRITY | |
l LEGAL ATTACHE. MEXICO CITY PRIOPITY |
1 .""Can L R . : ' .
 VISIT OF SEPATE SELECT roanTrrF 0f INTRLLIGRNCE (S$"1) STAFF . i
70 MIAMI FISLD OFFICE AND LEGAT WXICO CITY PEGARDING DRUG . - fzr
| CRFQPREMEMT pcchrv MEAY, - L - ' o \'
THT SSCI 1S COMDUCTING A sTunY _OF . THE. DEA IN CO“HECTION . \\
WITH THE COMMITTER'S ROLE IN oVEDEIGHT OF CFRTATS PORTIONS OF - S F\
REA BUDGET. PRINARILY, THE CONMITTSE IS INTRRESTED 1% Lo LV\

DETEFMINING THF ‘ROLE OF THE DEA 1 THE INTELLIGENCE FOMMUNITY, | -
- SSCI CHATAMAY BIRCH BAYH HAS PFOUESTED THE FBI TO ASSIST IN - |
TR COMMITIEE'S STUDY BY PPOVIDING BRITFINGS TO STAF™, MEMBERS \
"FGAPRING FBI/NEA P’LATIONSHIPS. I HAVE AGPERD TO ASS Iqr THE \
COMMITTFE I% ITS STUDY. AS SUCH, YOU ARE T0 PROVIDE IRIEFINGS o _.
Te THF PUMMITTFE STAFF RRGARDIYE OY® PRLATIOXSHIPS WITH DE Ae o A
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PAGE 740 DE HQ Ar41 THCLAS

{ . THE COMMITT?F "OULP PLQO LI"r ITS qTA"F MEMBERS TO BE | . X%;
~ GENEPALLY BPIEFED OF THE MIamI SIW LD OFFICF F”I PROGRANM, o ﬁg\
THEY A“V PPIMAPILY INTEPZSTER IM TH® PRICTITITS AND TC1 L S Ny
TH?FATS I HIPWI. THT STAFF IS ALGO INTF“F“T’D IV ACDUTPIRG y '5;

LFGAT TN MFXICO CITY. AGCOPDIWGLY, B“ PR"PPRFD TO PRﬂVIﬂE

IHFOPMATINY rErAqnzue THE ROLT AYD FUNCTIONS OF OUR. S ' C
A BRIFFING OW THOSE MATIERS
FOP YOUR-IKFORMATION,” THE STAFF MEMBFRS wHO WILL PE _
TPAVELING TO youn FACILITIFS Asz DENNIS P, SHARON AND
THOMAS CONWOLLY. APRANGEMEMTS ALFEADY. HAVE BEER MADE TO
HAVE THRE WIAMI FIELD OFFICY BRIEF MISSRS. SHARON AND _'.
CONNOLLY 03 FESRUARY 27, 1988, AT 2133 P.M. THT COMMITTEE
HAS BERN. APVISED THAT wILLIAY E, urrera, ASAC MIAMI, WILL'
CONDUCT THE BRIEFING. ‘ ' '
IT IS QUR UNBERSTANDING THAT THE STATE BFPAPTME\T HAS
CABLED THE U. S, Z¥BAS SY 1 HEXICO CITY TO ADVISE THEM OF
THE STAFF MEMBERS VISIT TO DEA ARD FBI PERSONNEL. THT.
'comnxrrrr INDIGATED IT WOULD LIKT TO VISIT wITH OUP ‘EGAT _
. O THE MOPNING OF FEBRUARY 23, OR SOMETINE 0N FEBRUAZY 25, 1980,

LEGAT MEXICO CITY SHOULD BE QVAIthLE FOR BRIEFINGS ON -ONE

!
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PAGE THREE DE Ho_4m41 UNCLAS

OF THOSE TW0 DATES, IT IS SUGGESTFD THAT LEGAT MEXICO CITY
'CONTACT EDWAPD HEATH, PEGIONAL DIRFCTOR, DEA, MEXICO CITY,

WHO IS COORDINATING DFA'S MEETINGS.yITH STAFF IN ORDER T0

ARRANGE A DATE AND TIME ©OP BRIZFING. FBI HEADQUAPTERS WILL

NOTIFY COMMITTET THAT INFORMATION PEGARDING FBI BPIEFING
SHOULD BE OBTAINED BY THEM THROUGH DEA. N

FOP YOUR ADDITIGNAL INFORNATION, STARF WEMBERS 1L 3F
Accompawan BY DAVID MRLOGIC, COMGRESSIONAL AFFAIRS 9FFICE,
DEA. mn. MRLOCIC, HowEUER YILL ®OT ATTERD. FEI BRIGFINGS. -

BOTH STAFF PERSO3S ARE CLEAPED TO PFC IVE CLASSIFITD
INFOPMATION UP TO TOP SFCRET, WHILF. You SHOULD PESPO4D
FULLY, YOU SHOULD uor DISCUSS THE DETAILS OF OMGOING

=INUESTIGATION% OR PROVIDE INFORMATION WHICH wILL COMPROMISE
'_Inro"nawxs B

. SUT%L ©ES ULTq OF. BRI?FI"G TG RFACH FBI HFADQUAR:ERS BY
CC- THE DayY AFTWQ SCHEDULREY BRI‘FING.. - '
. QUTSTIONS YOU MAY HAVV VTGAP“IFG ThIq MATTFQ SHWULD
“IFF’ EN TO SA CHRISTOPHER MAZ7ELLA! LFGAL LIAISON/

LOMC”FQSIP“GL A? FAIqq U“IT, F¥I H”hWﬂUA”TE”:,.~XTFVSTON 4518.“'
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FD-36 (Rev. 5-22-64) 4

|
|
|
|
|
|
FBI }
|

Date: JANUARY 9, 1976 !
|

|

|

|

|

- |

|

Transmit the following in CODE
(Type in plaintext or code)

Via TELETYPE NITEL
(Priority)

TO:  DIRECTOR (62-116395) = z> Va4 S

FROM: SAC, MIAMI (66-3346)
SENSTUDY 75.

RE MIAMI NITEL 1/8/76.

FORMER AGENT JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY WAS RECONTACTIED 1/9/76
REGARDING THE ADVISABILITY OF HIS CALLING LEGAL COUNSEL DIVISION
SHOULD HE BE CONTACTED BY THE SENATE COMMITTEE. QUIGLEY AGREED

TO CALL ME AND OFFICE OF LEGAL COUNSEL SHOULD HE BE CONTACTED.

END
JLM:mjs
(1)
7
o Ll 33% &
, 4//,,:»”“”’” . ]
Approved; Sent M Per _
Special Agent in Charge U.S.Government Printing Office: 1972 — 455-574
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NR@11 MM CODE
4:32PM NITEL JANUARY 9, 1976 JuB
T0 DIRECTOR (62-116395)
FROM MIAMI (66-3346)
SENSTUDY 75.
‘RE MIAMI NITEL JANUARY 8,.1976.
FORMER AGENT JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY WAS RECONTACTED JANUARY 9, 1976

REGAﬁDING THE ADVISABILITY OF HIS CALLING LEGAL COUNSEL DIVISION
SHOULD HE BE CONTACTED BY THE SENATE COMMITTEE. QUIGLEY AGREED
TO CALL ME AND OFFICE OF LEGAL COUNSEL SHOULD HE BE CONTACTED.
END,
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FD_-&‘g.ev. 5-22-64) . 2 “ .
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FBI
Date: JANUARY 8, 1976

Transmit the following in CODE
(Type in plaintext or code)

Via __ TELETYPE NITEL
(Priority)
e e ————— e e )

— b - - ek ——— —— ——— d——

TO: DIRECTOR, FBI (62-116395)
FROM: SAC, MIAMI (66-3346)
SENSTUDY 75.

RE BUTEL CALL TO DALLAS, 1/6/76, AND DALLAS TELCALL TO
MIAMI, 1/7/76, RE FORMER AGENT JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY.

I CONTACTED QUIGLEY TELEPHINICALLY 1/8/76. HE STATED HE
HAS BEEN REQUESTED TO GRANT INTERVIEWS TO TV, AUTHORS,
PUBLISHERS, ETC., ON A NUMBER OF OCCASIONS AND HAS REFUSED IN
EVERY INSTANCE. HE SAID HE WILL COOPERATE WITH THE SENATE
COMMITTEE AT LEAST TO THE INITIAL EXTENT OF DETERMINING WHAT
INFORMATION IS DESIRED OF HIM IN ORDER THAT HE CAN DECIDE
WHETHER HE WILL NEED PRIVATE LEGAL COUNSEL. QUIGLEY SAID HE
IS RELUCTANT TO TAKE ANY INITIATIVE WHATSOEVER IN THIS MATTER
AND SUGGESTED FBI OFFICE OF LEGAL COUNSEL CONTACT HIM AS TO
ANY DIRECTION .OR ADVICE CONSIDERED NECESSARY. HIS OVER-ALL
VIEW IS THAT THE SENATE COMMITTEE EFFORTS ARE DESTRUCTIVE AS

PERTAIN TO FBI AND HE DOES NOT WANT TO BE A PARTY TO THE

66-3346
JLM:mjs

(1) | 44/539/4,?76"
Sent %f}% M Per/ﬁ

Special Agent in Charge U.S.Government Printing Offlce: 1972 — 455-574
NW 88608" Docld:32989820 Page 91 :
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FD-36 (Rev. 5-22-64)

Transmit the following in

4
@

Y

FBI

Date:

(Type in plaintext or code)

S ! U O,

(Priority)

PAGE TWO
COMMITTEE'S APPARENT OBJECTIVES. HE SAID HE WILL RECEIVE ANY
COMMITTEE MEMBER WHO CONTACTS HIM, BUT HE WILL NOT TAKE ANY
INITIATIVE. c”"//[7
THE FOLLOWING IS QUIGLEY'S ADDRESS: JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY, 0
THE FOUNTAIN, APT. 107, 4120 TIVOLI COURT, LAKE WORTH, FLORIDA,
PHONE: (305) 967-7610.
ANY CONTACT BY PHONE SHOULD BE MADE BETWEEN 8:30 AND 9:00
ANY MORNING IN THE NEXT SEVERAL DAYS.
END

Approved: Sent M Per

Special Agent in Charge U.S.Government Printing Office: 1972 — 455-574
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. NROB6 MM CODE
3:30PM NITEL JANUARY 8, 1976 JUB
TO DIRECTOR (62-116395)
FROM MIAMI (66-3346) 2P
SENSTUDY 75.
RE BUTEL CALL TO DALLAS, JANUARY 6, 1976, AND DALLAS TELCALL TO
MIAMI, JANUARY 7, 1976, RE FORMER AGENT JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY.
1 CONTACTED QUIGELY TELEPHONICALLY JANUARY 8, 1976. HE STATED HE.
HAS BEEN REQUESTED TO GRANT INTERVIEWS TO TV, AUTHORS,
PUBLISHERS, ETC., ON A NUMBER OF OCCASIONS AND HAS REFUSED IN.
EVERY INSTANCE. HE SAID HE WILL COOPERATE WITH THE SENATE
COMMITTEE AT LEAST TO THE INITIAL EXTENT OF DETERMINING WHAT
INFORMATIOW IS DESIRED OF HIM IN ORDER THAT HE CAN DECIDE
WHETHER HE WILL NEED PRIVAT LEGAL COUNSEL. QUIGLEY SAID HE
IS RELUCTANT TO TAKE ANY INITIATIVE WHATSOEVER IN THIS MATTER
AND SUGGESTED FBI OFFICE OF LEGAL COUNSEL CONTACT HIM AS TO
ANY DIRECTION OR ADVICE CONSIDERED NECESSARY.. HIS OVER-ALL
VIEW IS THAT THE SENATE COMMITTEE EFFORTS ARE DESTRUCTIVE AS
PERTAIN TO FBI AND HE DOES NOT WANT TO BE A PARTY TO THE
COMMITTEE'S APPARENT OBJECTIVES. HE SAID HE WILL RECEIVE ANY
COMMITTEE MEMBER WHO CONTACTS HIM, BUT HE VILL NOT TAKE ANY ° ,
INITIATIVE.
END PAGE ONE

LIS %6
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PAGE TWQ (MM 66-3346)
THE FOLLOWING IS QUIGLEY'S ADDRESS: JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY,

THE FOUNTAIN, APT. 187, 4128 TIVOLI COURT, LAKE WORTH, FLORIDA,
PHONE: (385) 967-7610.

ANY CONTACT BY PHONE SHOULD BE MADE BETWEEN 8:30 AND 9:00
ANY MORNING IN THE NEXT SEVERAL DAYS.
END. ' |
CBL FBIHQ TU

* NW 88608 Docld:32983820 Page 94




e an e et

R EMRARRR A Y el i i e a2 a izes atm

PSRRI S RS S e

A

Gt v Cbeliie M e b T S

Routing Slip (Copies to Offices Chocked) A
0-7 (Rev. 124 3)

TO: SAC:
(] Albany {T] Houston {1 Oklahoma City ['_I'_gj BQES‘;'ZT
C Albuquerque [ Indianapolis {1} Omaha =1 Bor
[ Alexandria [} Jackson () Philadeiphia =7 Bonn
] Aachorage {1 Jacksonville [T Phoenix £ Brasilia
] Atlenta [) Kansas City (] Pittsburgh ] Buenos Aircs
[J Baltimore [} Knoxville [ Portland | ] Caracas
() Birmingham [] Las Vegas 3 Richmond C} Hong Kong
lq Boston 8 Little Rock ] Sacramento 1 London
() Buffalo Lios Angeles ] St. Louis £ Madrid
] Butte ) Louisville ) Salt Lake City .1 Manila
(] Charlotte {3 MCmphis (] San Antonio _} Mexico City
] Chicago Miami - [J San Diego 1 Ottawa
] Cincinnati [ Milwaukee (1 San Francisco 1 Paris
] Cleveland {_] Minneapolis ] San Juan ] Rome
] Columbia [} Mobile [} Savannah J Singapore
{1 Dallas (T Newark [] Seaitle ] Tel Aviv
] Denver {_) New Haven [ Springfield [ Tokyc
(1 Detroit ) New Orleans (] Tampa
] El Paso ) New York City [0 Wasluugbon Field
(] Honolulu [} Norfolk ] Quantico
' 1/5/76
RE: DIRECTOR'S APPEARANCE Date /5/
BEFORE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE
ON INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITI W{{—GZ L/ «iﬂ
—_ gt i ? D Vi
!
) ) Retention For appmprilvte {) QT i
For information "] optional [j action u'éeﬁ.‘\ 16
] The enclosed is for your information. If used i e rdpBitr Migngpnceal &
sources, [} paraphrase contents. )

(] Enclosed are corrected pages from reporL of SA
dated

Remorks: By routing slip dated 12/30/75 and
captioned as above, all SACs and Legats were
furnished a copy of the transcript of Mr.
Kelley's 12/10/75 appearance before the

Senate Select Committee on Intelligence
Activities. Although the data contained in
the transcript may be made available to news
media representatives, used in answering
ques+1onb received from citizens, and other-
wise treated as being of a public-source nature,
the tvanscrlpt itself should not be reproduced
gpr, or given to, anyone outside the FBI.

Bufile
Urfile
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NRZ57 WA PLATH ' : . R / |
C3GPN NITEL 12/1€/75 GHS . .+ % 7 /
TO ALL SACS e L o

?SOV DIRSCTOR - Lo o PN . T
DIRuCTO"S APPEARANCE BEFoaw SENATE SELFCT COMMITTEE
OF INTZLLIGENCE ACTIVITIES DECE:BER 14, 1975 _ R _
A COPY OF THE STATEMENT I DELIVERED BEFORE THE 'FMATE'
SELECT COMMITTEE ON INTELDIGEMCE ACTIVITIES TODAY HAS EEN'
ST ALL OFFICES. FOR YOUS. INFORMATION, THERE- rOLLows A
SYHNOPS SIZED ACCOUNT OF. THE MAJOR AREAS OF THE COMMITTEE'S .
'QUESTIONS' TO WZ, TOGETHER WITH MY quponsws-
(1) TEGARDING FBI INFORWANTS, QUESTIONS WERE ASKE D N
" UHITHER COURT APPROVAL SHOULD BE REQUIRED FOR FEI usE OF . ° - :
INFORH MANTS 1N INVEST IGATIONS OF ORCANIZATIONS Iy Dsspomsh .
YAS THAT THE*CONTROLS WHICH EXIST TODAY OVER USE OF IHFOPMANTS.

ARE SATISFACTO‘?Y)' HOW CAN F3I KEF‘P I[\‘FO"MANTS OPERATI‘JG

"WITHIN PROPER i IMITS SO THEY DO N0T FNVADE- RIGHTS OF OTHER
'PFRSOVS (1Y RESPONSE WAS THAT RELIANCE MUST BE PLACED ON THW
IEDIVIDUAL AGENTS HANDLING INFORNANTS AND THOSE SUPERVISING
- THC AGEWTS’ WORK, THAT ;INFOR MANTS HHO UIOLATF THE LAY CAN BE |

.

0l 43% B4
ARON..,. élﬂb’t‘ ‘ | Coe

DEC 101975 -

' FBI=mIAMI " -
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'PAGE THO _ .
PROSEGUTED -- S CAN ANY AGENT WHO COUNSELS AN.INFORMANT TO  °
COMMIT VIOLATIONS); AND DID 'FORNER KLAN INFORMANT GARY ROVE
TESTIFY ACCURATELY WHEN HE TOLD THE COMMIIIEE on. DEczmshé‘z -
THAT HE. INFORMED ‘FBI OF PLANNED ACTS OF VIOLENCE BUT FBI
DID NOT ‘ACT TO PREVENT THEM (MY RES°0NbE WAS THAT ROVE'S -
'TESTINMONY WAS NOT ‘ACCURATE) .
. cz), IN RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS REGARDING IMPROPER _
. CONDUCT BY FBI EMPLOYEES 1 STATED THAT ALLVCED VIOLATIONS OF °
LAY BY FBI PERSONNEL sHoULD BE INUESTIGATED BY THE FBI'OR '
OTHER, quROPDIAIE AGENCY ;. THAT. THE INSPECTION DIVISION HAS -
| ‘coNDuCTED INQUIPIES REGARDI NG ALLEGATIONS OF MISCONDUCT'
" THAT AN OFFICE OF PPDFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITY HAS JUST
.BEEN ESTABLISHED "IN THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT, AND WE VILL ADUISH
THAT OFFICZ OF OUR MAJOR INVESTIGATIONS OF DS PADIMENIAL PERSONNEL,
INCLUDING' FBI EMPLOYEES, FOR ALLEGED VIOLATIONS OF /LAY, REGULATIONS,
R STANDARDS OF CONDUCT; THAT I WOULD RESERVE COMMENT |
'REGARDING ‘POSSIBLE CREATION OF A WATIONAL INSPECTOR GEHERAL
'TO CONSIDER MATTERS OF MISCONDYCT BY EdPLOYEES OF . ANY FLDERAL
AGENCY.' SR

o
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~ (3)- IN RESPONSE,TO QUESTIONS CONCERNING HA#ASSMENI OF.-
’MARTIN LUTHER KING', J“.; I STATED THAT, THE PERSONS WHO ISSUED S
THE ORDEPS WHICH RESULTED IN SUCH HARASSWENT SHOULD' FACE’ THE
RLSPONSIBILITY FOR'IT, RATHER THAN THOSE UNDER THEM WHO CARRIED
OUT SUCH ORDERS 1~ GOOD FAITH; THAT THE FBI STILL Has RECORDINGS
RESULTING FROM ELECTRONIC SURVEILLANCES OF KINGj 'THAT VE RETAIN
RECORDINGS FOR TEN YFARS BUT WE ALSO HAVE AGREED TO A REQUEST
FROX THE SENATE NOT ‘TO DESTROY INFORMATION IN OUP'FILES WHILE
CONGRESSIONAL INQUIRIES ARE BEING CONDUCTED; THAT I HAUC NOT
'REVIEWED THE KING TAPES; THAT IF THE COMMITTEE REQUESTED TO
REVIEY THE KING TAPES, THE DEQUEST WOULD BE REFERRED TO THE .
ATTORNEY GENERAL. _ -
@ W RESPONSV 10 @UESTIONS REGARDING WHETHER IT WOULD
SE ADVANTAGEOUS TO SEPARATE-THE FBI CRININAL INVESTIGATIVE
RESPONSIBILITIES AND.OUR INTELLIGENCE FUNCTIONS, I STATED
-TEAT WE HAVE FOUND THE TWO AREAS TO BE COMPATIBLE, AND I '
"FEEL THE FBI IS DOING A. SPLENDID JOB IN BOTH AREAS; '
T (5) 1IN RESPONSE T0 @UEsrxq&s cqucanpué THE ADEQUACY -
OF CONTROLS ON REQUESTS FROM THE WHITE HOUSE .AND FROM OTHER
GOVERNMENT AGENCIES FOR FBI INVESTIGATIONS OR FOR INFORMATION

:
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"PAGE FOUR -
FROM OUR FILES, 1 STATED THAT WHEN SUCH REQUESTS ARE WADE.
ORALLY, THEY SHOULD BE CONFIRMED IN WRITING; THAT E WoULD
WELCOME: ANY LEGISLATIVE GUIDELINES. THE CONGRESS FEELS WOULD
PROTECT THE FBI FROW THE POSSIBILITY OF FARTISAN MISUSE

A FULL.TRANSCRIPT OF THE QUESTIONS AD ANSWERS, WILL BE
FURNISHED TO. EACH OFFICE AS SOON AS IT IS AVAILABLE.

ALL LEGATS ADVISED SEPARATELY. @ ,

4

FBI MM SAK AACK OXX ACK FOR 1"TEL CLR aND TU . .

!
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TO ALL SACS

FRO{ DIRECTOR

DIRECTOR'S APPEARANCE BEFORE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE
Of INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES, DECEFBER 18, 1575

A COPY OF THE STATEMENT I DELIVERED BEFORE THE SENATE
SELECT COMMITTEE Of INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES TODAY HAS BEEN
SENT ALL OFFICES. FOR YOUR INFORMATION, THERE FOLLOWS A
SYNOPSIZED ACCOUNT OF THE WAJOR AREAS OF THE COMMITIEE®S
QUESTIONS TO WE, TOGETHER WITH MY RESPONSES:

(1) REGARDING FBI INFORMANTS, QUESTIONS WERE ASKED
WHETHER COURT APPROVAL SHOULD BE REQUIRED FOR FBI USE OF
INFORMANTS IN INVESTIGATIONS OF ORGANIZATIONS (MY RESPONSE
WAS THAT THE CONTROLS WHICH EXIST TODAY OVER USE OF INFORMANTS
ARE SATISFACTORY); HOW CAN FBI KEEP INFORMANTS OPERATING |
WITHIN PROPER LINITS SO THEY DO NOT INVADE RIGHTS OF OTHER
PERSONS (1Y RESPONSE WAS THAT RELIANCE MUST BE PLACED ON THE
INDIVIDUAL AGENTS HANDLING INFORWANTS ABD THOSE SUPERVISING
THE AGENTS' WORK, THAT INFORMANTS WHO VIOLATE THE LAV CAN BE

b33 4&-%
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PAGE THO
PROSECUTED =~ AS CAU ANY AGENT WHO COUNSELS Afl INFORMANT TO
COMMIT VIGLATIONS) 3 AND DID FORMER KLAN INFORMANT GARY ROWE
TESTIFY ACCURATELY WHEN HE TOLD THE COMMITTEE ON DECEMBER 2
THAT HE INFORMED FBI OF PLANNED ACTS OF VIOLENCE BUT ¥BI
DID NOT ACT TO PREVENT THEM (MY RESPONSE WAS THAT ROWE'S
TESTIMONY WAS NOT ACCURATE) .

(2> 1IN RESPONSE TO QUESTIDNS REGARDING IMPROPER
CONDUCT BY FBI EMPLOYEES, I STATED THAT ALLEGED VIOLATIONS OF
LAW BY FBI PERSONNEL SHOULD BE INVESTIGATED BY THE FBI OR
OTHER APPROPRIATE AGEHCY3 THAT THE INSPECTION DIVISION HAS
CONDUCTED INQUIRIES REGARDING ALLEGATIONS OF HISCONDUCTS
THAT AN OFFICE OF PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITY HAS JUST
BEEN ESTABLISHED IN THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT, AND WE WILL ADVISE
THAT OFFICE OF OUR MAJOR INVESTIGATIONS OF DEPARTMENTAL PERSONNEL,
INCLUDING FBI EMPLOYEES, FOR ALLEGED VIOLATIONS OF LAV, REGULATIONS,
OR STANDARDS OF CONDUCTj THAT I WOULD RESERVE COMMENT
REGARDING POSSIBLE CREATIOH OF A NATIONAL INSPECTOR GENERAL
TO CONSIDER MATTERS OF NISCONDHCT BY EMPLOYEES OF ANY FEDERAL
AGENCY,
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PAGE THREE

(3> IN RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS CONCERNING HARASSMENT OF
MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR., I STATED THAT THE PERSONS WHO ISSUED
THE ORDERS WHICH RESULTED IN¥ SUCH HARASSMENT SHOULD FACE THE
RESPONSIBILITY FOR IT, RATHER THAN THOSE UNDER THEM WHO CARRIED
OUT SUCH ORDERS IN GOOD FAITH3 THAT THE FBI STILL HAS RECORDINGS
RESULTING FROM ELECTRONIC SURVEILLANCES OF RING3 THAT WE RETAIN
RECORDINGS FOR TEN YEARS BUT WE ALSC HAVE AGREED TO A REQUEST
FROM THE SENATE NOT TQ DESTROY INFORMATIOHN IN QUR FILES WHILE
CONGRESSIONAL INQUIRIES ARE BEING CONDUCTED; THAT I HAVE NOT
REVIEWED THE KING TAPES3 THAT IF THE COMMITTEE REQUESTED 710
REVIEW THE XING TAPES, THE REQUEST WOULD BE REFERRED TO THE
ATTORNEY GENERAL«

(47 IN RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS REGARDING WHETHER IT WOULD
BE ADVANTAGEOUS TO SEPARATE THE FBI CRIMINAL INVESTIGATIVE
RESPONSIRILITIES AND OUR INTELLIGENCE FUNCTIONS, I STATED
THAT VE HAVE FOUND THE TWO AREAS TO BE COMPATIBLE, ARD I
FEEL THE F¥BI IS DOING A SPLENDID JOB IN BOTH AREAS.

¢5) Il RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS CONCERNING THE ADEQUACY
OF CONIROLS ON REQUESTS FROW THE WHITE HOUSE AND FROM OTHER
GOVERNMENT AGENCIES FOR FBI INVESTIGATIONS OR FOR IHFORMATION




I ~

PAGE FOUR
FROM OUR FILES, I STATED THAT WHEN SUCH REQUESTS ARE MADE
ORALLY, THEY SHOULD BE CONFIRMED IN WRITINGj3 THAT WE WOULD
WELCOME ANY LEGISLATIVE GUIDELINES THE CONGRESE FEELS WOULD
PROTECT THE FBI FROM THE POSSIBILITY OF PARTISAN MISUSE,

A FULL TRANSCRIPT OF THE QUESTIONS AHD ANSWERS WILL BE
FURBISHED TO EACH OFFICE AS SO0M AS IT IS AVAILABLE.

ALL LEGATS ADVISED SEPARATELY.
END

FBI MM SAK AACK OXX ACK FOR { TEL CLR AND TU

|
]
/
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' Mr. Church’ s..,,mfefnUp

By William Safire

WASHINGON, Nov. 19—Cr: Oct. 10,
1963, the then-Aitorney General of the
United States put his personal signa-
ture on a document that launched and
legitimatized one of the most horren-
dous abuses of Federal police power in
this century.

In Senator Frank Church’s subcom-
mittee hearing roem this week, the
authorized wiretapping and subse-
quent unauthorized bugging and at-
tempted blackmaiiing of Martin Luther
King Jr. is being gingerly examined,
with the “investigation” conducted in
such a way as not to unduiy em-
barrass officiais of the Kennedy or
Johnson Adminisirations.

With great care, the committee has
focused on the F.B.I. Yesterday, when*
the commiilee counsel ficst set forth
the result of shuffling through press
clips, it seemed as if no Justice De-
pariment had existed in 1962; today,”
an F.B.I. wiitness pointed out that it
was Robért Kennedy who authorized
the wiretap of Dir. King, and that “the

resident of the United States and the
Astorney Generai specificaiiy discussed
their concern of Communist infiuence
with Dr. King.”

Rut the Church committee showed
no zest for getting further to the Xen-
nedy root of t:is precedent to Water-
gate eavesdropping. If Senator Church

» were wiiling to let the chips fall where
they may, ke would call some knowi-
edgeable witnesses into the glare of
the cantera lights and ask them some
questions that have gone unasked for
thirleen 'years.

For exampie, he could call Nicholas
Katzebach, Atiomey Genvral Ken-

- redy’s deputy and successor, and ask
-what e knows of the Kennedy de--
cision to wiretap Dr. King, Who at
Justice concurred in the recommenda-
tion? Hew does the F.BI know the s
President was consulted or xnfor-nea"

Aftar Mr, Katzenbach assumed of--
fice, end the <wiretapplng continued,
he was teid by angry newsmen ihat
the F.B.L. was leaking scurrilous in-
formation zboat Dr. King. Why did ha
wiit for four months, and for a thou-
sand telephenic intercoplions, to dis<
continite the officiaily approved rap?

Of course, this sort of testimony
would erode Seaator Church’s political
kase. That is why we do not sec for-
mnr Assisiant F.B.L director Curtha,

Dzke) Deloack, .}ndon Johnsoi's
personal contact with the F.B.I. in the
witness chair. What did Presidens
Johnson know ahout ihe character-
assascination plot and when did he
suow Y What conversations 90X
oeee patween Mi Deloach and Presi-
dent Johnzon nn the tappina of Dr.
iy, or about the use of the F.BL i
any other intrusions into the lives of

N\W‘eﬁs{}ﬁ "Docld 32989820 Page 1
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"The commiitee is not asking embar-
rassing questions even when answers
ere readily available. A couple of

..weeks ago, at an open *hearing, .an

F.B.I. man inadvertently slarted to
blurt out an-episode about newsmen
who were weritapping in 1962 Wltl’q
the apparent knowleage of Attornej
General Kennedy. The too-willing wm'
ness was prompily shooshed into sii
lence, and told that such informatiofi
would be developed only in executive
session. Nobody raised an eyebrow.
That patfern ol containment by the
Church committee is vividly shown by
the handling of the buggings at the
1964 Republican and Democratic con-

ESSAY

€ >

ventions which were ordered by Lyn-
don ‘Johnson. Such invasions of politi-
cal headquarters were worse than the
crime committed at Watergate, since
they involved the use of the 'F.B.L,
but the Church investigators seem to
be determined not to probe too deeply.

If F.B.I. documents say that reports
were made to specific Johnson aides,
why are those men not given the
same opportunity to publicly tell their
story so avidly given the next Presi-
dent’s men? If Lyndon Jjohuson com-
mitted this impeachable high crime of
using the F.B.IL to spy on nolmcal.;
opponénts, who can be brought for-
ward to tell us all about it?

But that would cause embarrass-:
ment to Democrats, and Senator
Church wants to embarrass profes-
sional employees of investigatory
agencies only. A new sense of Con-
gressional decorum exists, far from
the sense of outirage expressed in the
Senate Watergate committee’s hear-
ing room. When it is revealed that the
management of NBC News gave press
credentials to L.B.J.’s spies at the 1964
convention, everybody blushes demure-,
jy~—and nobody demands to knox\ff
whu.h network executive made whatd

decision under what pressure. {

I have been haranguing patient*
readers for years about the doubie
standard appiied {o Democralic and
Republican politica! crimes, and had
hoped the day would come when the
hardbzll precedents set by the Ken-
nedy and Johnson nun would be laid
before the public in damning deail.

Obviously, Democrat Frank Caurch
is not the man to do it, His. jowl-
shaking indignation i all too sclec-
tive; the trail of high-level responsi-
bility for ihe crimes cr\n.mlmd ogamst
Dr. King and nthers is evideatly going
to be wlinwed 1o cool.

Pity. You'd think thit after ali-zhe
nation has been througn i1 the pnu
owr molitice] leadeos would
have learned that o o thing thai
bringe you down is the &eg 0 civers

0%” up,
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.
’ v w

75

s

it” ;, f

THE MEW YORX TIMES
THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 20th,1975
PAGE C-41




Routing Slip (Copies to Cffices Checkeq: \ ‘

0-7 (Rev. 7-11-7.

TC: SAC:

[} Albany ilouston ) Oklahoma City TO LEGAT:
[J Albuquergue [ Indianapolis Omaha . () Bem

[ Alexandria [ Jackson [ Philadelphia (=] Bonn

{1 Anchorage {=] Jacksonville Phoenix (-] Brasilia
i Atlanta ] Kansas City () Pittsburgh -] Buenos Aires
{1 Baltimore I__) Knoxville ) Portl und ] Caracas
-] Bimningham [} Las Vegas {ZJ Richmond (] Hong Kong
] Boston Little Rock Sacramento ] London
{_] Buffalo Los Angcles St. Louis ] Madrid

] Butte [] Louisville [C] Salt Lake City ] Manila

[ Charlotte ] Memphis ] San Antonio [—] Mexico City
] Chicago Miami ] San Diego [—] Ottawa
{2 Cincinnati ] Milwaukee () San [Prancisco ) Paris

) Cleveland ] Minneapolis [ San Juan ] Rome

) Columbia =) Mobile Savannah ] Tel Aviv
] Dallas (] Newark [ Seattle ] Tokyo

] Denver . New Haven ) Springficld

] Detroit [} New Orlcans [} Tompa

] El Paso [ New York City [ Washmgton Field

{7} Honolulu

RE:

(I Norlo k

(] Quantxco

Date DECEMmber 5,

1975

TESTIMONY OF ASSISTANT TO &‘HE DIRECTOR--

DEPUTY ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR JAMES B. ADAMS
BEFORE THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON
12/ 2/ 75

(] For information ) optional

Retention

] action

For appropriate

] Surep, by

{T] The enclosed is for your information, If used-in a future report, [] conceal ali

~ sources, [ pampl\rase contents.
] Enclosed are corrected pages {from rcport. of SA

dated

Remorks:

Re Bureau R/S of 12/4/75 which prov1ded

excerpts of Mr. Adams'

testimony.

Attached for your information and
. assistance, is the complete transcript of

above-referenced testlmony

Enc. (1 )
Bufile
Urfile

l=

-~ STIEQR

AFARCHED PR 1 'D e
PSERIALIZED o L2

UNEDiTed ToANS cr1PT

o 1919

' i

—_— i
1

i

NW 88608 Docld:32989820 Page 1 :

V'



®

s

NW 88608 Docld:32989820 Page 108 - _

Vol. 1§

"‘Report of Proceedings

Hearing held before

Blect Comnities to Study Governmental Operations.

‘With Respect to Intelligence Activities

INTELLIGENCE INVESTIGATION

Tagsday, Dscember 2, 1975

Washington, D. C.
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il Senator Tower.. The next witnesses to appear before the
12-|| Committee are Mr. James Adams, Assistant to the Director-

13 || Deputy Associate Director, Investigation, responsible for all

WARD & PAUL

14 investigative operations; Mr. W.‘Raymond Wannall, Assistant

15- Director, Inﬁélligence Division, rgsponsible for internal

16 || security and foreign éounterintelligence'investigations; Mr.

17 || John A. Mintz, Assisﬁant.Director, Legal Counsel Division;

18 Joseph G. Deegan, Section Chief, extremist investigations;

19 Mr. Robert L. Schackelford, Section Chief, subversive

20' investigations; Mr. Homer A. Newman, Jr., Assistant to Section
21 Chief, sﬁperviseS'extremist informants; Mr. Edward P. G%iqalu-;
9o || Unit Chief, supervises subversive informants; Joseph G. ¥F~li=zy, |
o3 | Assistant Sectiop Chief, Civil Rights Section, Gener-.i Inv.:cil=

24 gative Division.

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 Gentlemen, will you all rise and be sworn.
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WARD & PAUL

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, O.C. 20003

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21

22

24

25

the principal witness, and we will call on others as questioning

‘ Do ' RS 1901

. Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give
before this Committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Adams. I do.

Mr. Wannall. I do.

Mr. Mintz. I do.

Mr. Deegan. I do.
Mr..Schackelford. I do.
Mr. Newman. I do. |
Mr. Grigalus. I do.

Mr. Kelléy. I do.

Senator Tower., It is intended that.Mr; Wannall will be

might require, and I would direct each of you when you do
respond, to identify yourselves, please, for the record.

I think that we will spend just a few more minutes to alloy
the members of the Committee to return from the floor.

(A br;ef recess was taken.)

Senator Tower. The Committee will come to order.

Mr. Wannall, according to data, informants provide'83
percent of your intelligence information.

Now, will you providé the Committee with some information

on the criteria for the selection of informants?
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410 Flrst Street, S.E., Washington, 0.C. 20003

24

25
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'TESTIMONY OF W. RAYMOND WANNALL, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR,
INTELLIGENCE DIVISION, FEDERAL BUREAU O INVESTIGATION -
ACCOMPANIED BY: JAME$ B. ADAMS,. ASSISTANT TO THE
DIRECTOR-DEPUTY ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR (iNVESTIGATION);
- JOHN>A: MiNTZ,' ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, LEGAL COUNSEL
DIVISION; JOSEPH G. DEEGAN, SECTION CHIEE; ROBERT L.
SCHACKELFORD, SECTION CHIEF; HOMER A. NEWMAN, JR.,
ASSISTANT TO SECTION CHIEF; EDWARD P. GRIGALUS, UNIT
CHIEF; AND JOSEPH G. KELLEY, ASSISTANT SECTION CHIEF,
CIVIL RIGHTS SECTION, GENERAL INVESTIGATiVE DIVISION
Mr. Wannall. Mr. Chairman, that is not FBI data that you
have quoted. That was prepared by the Generél Accounting
Office. |

Senatér_Tower. That is GAO.

Mr. Wannall. Based on a gampling of about 93 cases.

Senator Tower. Would that appear to be a fairly accurate
figure. |

Mr. Wannall. I have not seen any survey which the FBI
itself has conducted that would confirm that, but Ilthink'that
we do éet the principal portion of our information from live

sources.

Senator Tower. It would be a relatively high percent.--

then?

Mr. Wannall. I would say yes. And your quest’

criteria?

NW-88508-Doeld;32089820 -Page-111-
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410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25

1903

‘.Senator Tower. What criteria do you ﬁse in the sélection
of informants?

Mr. Wann;ll. Well, the criteria vary with the needs. In
our cases relating to extremist matters, surely iﬁ;order to get
an informant who can meld into a §roup wﬁich is engaged in a
criminal type activity, you're going to have a different set
of criteria. If you'ré talking about our internal security
matters, I think we set rather high standards. We do require
that a preliminary inquiry be conducted which would consist
principally of checks of our‘heaaquarters indices, our field
office indices, checks wiéh other informants who are operating
in t#e same area, and in various established.sources such as
local poiice departménts. |

Following this, if it appears that the person is the type
who has credibility, can be depended upon to be reliable, we
would interview the iﬂdividual in order to make a determination
as to whether or not he wili 5e willing to assist the FBI
in discharging its responsibiliti;s.in.that\field_

Following that, assuming that the. answer is positive, we
would conduct a rather in depth investigation for.thé.purposé
of.fﬁrther attempting to establish credibility and. reliability.

Senator. Tower. .How. does the. Bureau. distinguish between
the. use of informants.for law enforcement as opposed to

intelligence.éollection?

Is the dguidance different, or is it the same, or what?

 NW 68608 Docld:329§8820 Page 112
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- 410 First Street, S.E., Washington, O.C. 20003

25
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Mr. Wannall. Well, Mr., Adams can probably best addréss
the use of informants on criminal matters since he is over
the operational division on that.

Mr., Adams. fou do have someWhat of a difference in the fact
that a criminal informant in a law enforcementvfunction, you
are trying to develop evidencé which will be admissible in
court for prosécution, whereas with intelligence, the informant
élone, your pﬁrpose could either be prosecution or it could be
just for purposes of pure intelligence.

The difficulty in both is retaining the confidentiality
of the individual and protecting'the individual, and trying to,
through use-of the informant, obtain evidence which could be
used independently of the £estimoﬁy of the informant so that
he-can continue operating as a criminal inférmant.

Senatgr Tower. Are these informants ever authorized to
function as provocateurs?

Mr. Adams, No, sir, they're not. We have strict regulér
tions against .using informants as provocateurs. This gets
into that aelicate area of entrapment which has been adaressed
by the courts on many occasions and has been concludéd by the

courts that providing an individual has a willingness to engage

in an activity, the government has the fight to provide him the
opportunity. This does not mean, of course, that mistakes don't
occur in this area, but we take whatever steps we can to

avoid this. Even the law has recognized that informants can
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1 || engage in criminal activity, and the courts have held that,

2 especially the Supreme Court in the Newark County Case, that -

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

3 the very difficulty of penetrating an ongoing.operation, that
4 an informant himself can engageé in criminal activity, but
5 because there is lacking this criminal intent to violate a

6 law, we stay away from that. Our regulations fall short of thaf.

7 If we have a situation where we felt that an informant
8 has to become involved in some activity in order to protect
9 or conceal his use as an informant, we go right to the United -

10 States Attorney or to the Attorney General to try to make sure
11 || . we are not stepping out of bounds insofar as the use of our

12 (| informants. ) ’

WARD & PAUL

13 Sengtor Tower. Bu? you do use these informants and d&

14 instruct them to spread dissension among certain gfbups that
15 they are informing on, do you not?

16 Mr. Adams. We did when we had the COINTELPRO programs,

17 which were discontinued in 1971, and I think the Klan is pro§abLy

18 one of the best examples of a situation where-the' law was-

19 in effegt at the time. We heard the term States Rights used
20 (| ™much more then than we hear it today. We saw in the Little
21 Rock situation the President of the United States, in sending
oo | in the troops, pointing out the necessity to use local law

23 enforcement. We must have local law enforcement, to use the

a

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

24 troops only as a last resort.

25 And then you have a situation like this where you do try
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some areas participating in Klan violence.
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to preserve the respective roles in law enforcement. You have
historical problems with the Klan coming along. We had
situations where the FBI and the Federal Government was almost

powerless to act. We had local law enforcement officers in

The instances mentioned by Mr. Rowe, every one of those,
he saw them from the lowest level of the informant. He didn't
see what action was taken with that informaéion, as he pointéd
out in his testimony. Our files show that thié information was
reported to the police departments in every instance. We
also knew that in certain instances the information, upon being
rgceived, was not being acted upon. We qlso disseminated
simultanéously tHrough letterhead‘memoranda to the Department
of Justice the problem, and he;e, here we were, the FBI, in a
position where we had no authority in the absence of instruction
from the Department of Justice, to make an arrest.'

Sections 241 and 242 don't cover it because you don't have
evidence of a conspiracy, and it ultimately resulted in
a situa£ion where the Department called in United States
Marshals who do have authority similar to local law enforcement
officials.

" So, historically, in those days, we were just as frus-
trated as anyone else was, and when we got information-from
someone like Mr. Rowe, good information, reliable information,

and it was passed on to those who had the fesponsibility to
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do something about iﬁ, it was not always écted upon, as he
indicated. -

Senator Towef. None of these cases, then, there was
adeguate evidence of conspiracy to give you jurisdictioh'to5
act? -

Mr. Adams. The Departmenﬁal rulés at that time, and stili
require Departmental approval khere you have a conspiracy;
Under 241, it takes two or more persons acting together, . Yoﬁ
can have a'mob scene, and -you can have biacks and whites
belting each othe;, but unless you can show tﬁat those that
initiated the action acﬁed in concert in a conspiracy, you have|
no violation.

Congress recognized this, and-it wasn't until 1968
that they came along and added Section 245 to the civil rights
statute, which added punitive measures against an individual
that didn’'t have to be a conspiracy. But this was a problem
that the whole country was grappling with: the Président of
the United States, Attorney General. We were in a situatioﬁ
where we had rank lawlessness taking place, as you know from
a memo¥andum we sent you that we éent,to the Attorney General.
The accomplishmeﬁts we were able to obtain in preventing
violence, and in neutralizing the Klan -- and that was one
of the reasons.

‘Senator Tower. What was the Bureau's purpose in con-

tinuing or urging the continued surveillance of the Vietnam
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investigated chapters to determine if there was affiliation

. E . 1908

Veterans Against the War?

Was there a legitimate law enforcement purpose, or was éhe
intent to hélter politic%l expression?

Mr. Adams. We had information on the Vietnam Veterans
Against the War that indicatea that there were . subversive
groups involved. They were going to North Vietnam and meeting
with the Communist forces. They were going to Paris, attending
meetings paid for and sponsored by the Communist Party, the
International Communist Party. We feel that we.had a very valid
basis to direct our attention to the VVAW.

| It started out, of course, with Gus Hall in 1967, who was
head of the Communist Party, USA, and the comments he made,
and what it fin;lly boiled down to was a situation where it
split off into the Revolutionary Union, which was a Maost
group, and the hard-line Communist group, and at that point
factianalism.developed in many of the chaptérs, and they closed]
those chapters because there was no longer any intent to follow
the national organization.

But we had a valid basis for investigating it, and we

and subservience to the national office.

Senator Tower. Mr.Anaft?

Senator Hart of Michigan. But in the process of chasing
after the Veterans Against the War, yoeu got a‘lot of information

that clearly has no rclationship to any Federal -criminal
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statute.

Mr. Adams. I agrée, Senator.

‘Senator Hart of Michigan. Why don't you try to shut that
stuff off. by simply téllingﬂthe;ageﬁf; or,quf'iﬁfbfhant?

‘Mr. Adams, Here is’théfproblem that‘you_havélﬁiih that.'
When.youfre looking at an organization, do you reéort only éhe
violent statements made by the group or do you also show that
you may have one or two violent individuals, but you have
some of these church groups that were mehtidngd, and others,
that the whole intent of the group is not in violation of the
statutes. You have to report the good, the favorable along
with the unfavorable, and this is a problém. We wind ﬁp with
inforﬁation in ogr.files. We are accﬁsed of being vacuum
cleaners, and you are a vacuum cleaner. If you want to know the
real purpose of an organization, do you only report the
violent statements made and the fact that it is by a sﬁall
minority, or do you also -show the broad base of the organizatio;
and what it .really is?

And within that is where we have to have the guidelines

we recognize that we do wind up with too much information in
our files,

Senatér Hart of Michigan. But in that vacuuming pfocess,
you are feeding into Departmental files the names of people

who are, who have been engaged in basic First Amendment

1d:32989820 Page 118
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exercisés, and this is what hangs some of us up.

Mg. Adam;. It hangs me up. But in»the same files I
imagine every one of you has been interviewed by the FBI, eithex
asking you about the qualifications of some other Senator
being considered for a Presidential appointment, being inter-
viewed concerning some friend:'who is applying for a job.

Were you embarrasseg to have that in the files of the
FBI?

Now, someone can say, as reported at our ;ast session, thaL

this is an indication, the mere fact that we have a name in our

files has an.onerous impression, a chilling effect. I agree.

It can have, if someone wants to distort what we have in our
files, but if they recognize that we interviewed you because
of considering: a man for the Supreme Court of the United

States, and that isn't distorted or improperly used, I don't

*see. where any harm is served by having that in our files.

‘Senator Hart.of Michigan. But if.I am Reverend. Smith
and. the. vacuum. cleaner. picked up the fact.that.I. was.helping
the veterans,.Vietnam Veterans Against. the War, and two years
later a name check. is. asked. on Reverend Smith and.ail.yoﬁr
file shows. is that he was. associated. two years ago. with a group
that was sufficient enough, held sufficient doubtful. patriotism
to justify turning loose a lot of your enerdy in pursuit on
them --

Mr. Adams. This is a problem.
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- upgraded effort to avoid some of these problems, we are back

‘ : | . . iQIl

Senator Hart of Michigan. Tﬂis is what should require
us to rethink this whole busine#s. ‘ .

Mr. Adams. Absolutely.

And this is what I hope the guidelines commiftees as well
as the ?ongressional input aré going to address themselves to.

Senator Hart of Michigan. We've talked about a wide rangé
of groués which the Bureau can and has had informant penetratio;
and report on. Your manual, the Bureau manual'sndefinition
of when an extremist or security investigation-may be under-
taken refers to groups whose activity either involves Q;olatidn
of certain specified laws, or which may result in the violation
of such law, and when such.an iﬁvestigation is opened, then
informants may be used.

Another guideline says that domestic intelligence
investigations now must be predicated on criminal violations.

The agent need only cite a statute suggesting an investigation

relevant to a potential violation. Even now, with an improved,'

again in a world of possible violations or activities thch
may result in illegal acts.

Now,‘any constitutionally proﬁécted exércise'of the
right to demonstrate, to assemble; to protest, tovpetition,
conceivably may result in,violcncé or disruption of a2 leccal
town meeting, when a controversial social issue might result

in disruption. It might be by hecklers rather than those holding
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the meeting.
Does this mean that the Bureau should investigate all

groups organizing or participating in such a meeting because

'théy may. result in-violence, disruption?fg'

iMr. Adams. No, sir.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Isn't that how you justify
spying on almost every aspeét of'ﬁhe éeace ﬁovemeht?

Mr. Adams. No, gir. When we monitor demonstrations,.Wé -

monitor demonstrations where we have an indication that the

demonstration itself is sponsored by a group that we have an

investigative iﬂterest in, a valid investigative interest in,
or where members of one of these groups are participating where
there is a'potential that they might change the peaceful

nature of the demonstration.

But this is our closest question of trying to draw
guidelines to avoid getting into an area of infringing on the.
First Améndment rights of people, yet at the same time being
aware of groups such as we have had in g?eater numbers in the
past than we do 'at the present time, But we have had periods
where the demonstrations have been rather severe, aAd the
courts have said that the FBI has 'a right, and indeed a duty,.
to keep itself informed with respect té the possible commission
of crime. It is not obliged to wear plinders until it may be
too late for prevention.

And that's a good statement if applied in a clearcut
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case. Our problem is where we have a demonstration and we have
to make a judgment call as to whether it is one that clearly
fits the.criteria_ofienabling us t95ﬁoniﬁor_thé activities, and

ﬁﬁat'szwﬁeré:; Ehinkfﬁdéé:bf;oursdiséggéémentéZfail;' . .
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Scnator lart of Michigan. Let's assume that the ruie
for opening aﬁ investigatidn.on a Qroup is narrcwly drawn. _fhe
Bureau manual states thaﬁ'informants investigaﬁing a subversive
organizééion shbﬁid.not'only réport on what that group is
doing but should look at and réporﬁ on activities in which;
the group is participating.

| There.is'a Section -87B3 dealing with reporting. on

connections with other groups. That section says that the
field office shall ‘"determine and reﬁort on any significant
connection or cooperation with nonfsuﬁversive groups."” An§
significanf connection or cooperation with nén—subversive
groups.

Now let's look at this in practice. In the spring of
1969 there was a rather heated national debate over the

installation of the anti-ballistic missile system. Some of us

remember that. An FBI informant and two FBI.confidential

sourxces reported on the plan's participants and activities

of the Washington Area Citizens Coalition Against the ABM,

particularly in open public debate 3in’a high school auditorium,

which included speakers from the Defense Department for the
ABM and a scientist and defense analyst against the ABM,

The informants reported on the planning for the meeting,
participation by local clergy, plans to seek resolution on t- -

ABM from ncarby town councils., There was also informa* - . wn
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plans for a‘snhsequcnt town meeting in Washington with +the
names of local poli;ical leaders who would attend.

Now the information, the informant information came as-
pért of an inVeééiggtionrdf an allegedly subVeréive,éroup. '
participating in that coalitian.. Yet the information dealt

with all aspects and all part;cipénts. The reports on the

plans for the meeting and on the meeting itself were disseminatdd -

to the State Department, to military intelligence, and to- the
White House.
Ilow do we get into all of.that?

Mr. Adams. Well --

Senator Hart of Michigan., Or if you were to rerhn'it} |

Mr. Adams. Well, not in 1975, compared to what 1969
was. The problem we had at the time was where we had an
ihformant who had reporﬁed that this group, fhis meeting was ;
going to take place and it was going to be the Daily World,
which was.the east coast communist newspaper that madé comﬁents_
about it. They formed an organizational meeting. We took 3
a quick look at it. The case apparently was opened in May .28,
1969 and closed June 5 saying tliere was no problem with this
organization.

Now the problem we get into is if we take 'a quick lock
and get out, fine. We've had cases, though, where we have

stayed in too long. When you're dealing with security *© 1s likp
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Soviet espionage where they can put one person in this country

and they supported him wiph‘total resources. of the Soviet

Union, false identification, all the money he needs, commnuni-

cations networks, satellite assistance, and everything, and
you're working with a paucity of information.
The same problem exists to a certain extent in domestic

security. You don't have a lot of black and white situations.

~So someone reports something to you which you feel, you take

a quick look at and there's nothing to it,-and-I think ﬁhat's
what they did.

Sgnator Hart of Michigan. You said that was '69. Le?
me briﬁg you up to date, closer.to current, a current place
on the calendar.

This one is the fall’of last year, 1975. President
Ford announced his new program with respec£ to amnesty, as
he described it, for draft resistors. Followiné thét there .
were several national conferences involving all the groups
and individuals interested in unconditional amnesty.

Now parenthetically, while unconditionai amnesty is
not against -- while dncopditional'amnesty is not yet the law,
we agrecd that advecating it is not against the:léw either.

Mr. Adams. That's right.

Scnator llart of Miéhiqan. Soe of the sponsors wurn
umbrella organizatiéns involving about 50" diverse aronps - cund

the country. FBI informants provided .advance ij.: -« .+!'ic i

~
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plans for the meeting and -apparently atténded and reported on

the conference. The Bureau's own reports described the

participants as having represented diverse' perspectives -on

the issue of amnesty, including civil libgrtiés and human
rights groups, G.I. rightslspbkesmen, parents of. men killed
in Vietnam, wives of ex-patriates in Canada, experts on draft
counselling, religious groups interested in peace issues,

delegates from student organizations, and aides of .llouse and

_Senate nmembers, drafting legislation on amnesty.

The informant apparently was aétending in his role as
a member of a_group under investigation as allegedly subversive
and it described the tqpics of the workshop.

Ironically, the Bureau office report'before.them noted
that in view of the location of the conference at a theoiogical
seminary, the FBI would use ?egtrain; and limit its.coverAge,
to informant_reports. | |

Now this isn't five or ten years ago. This is last
fall. And this is 'a conference of people who have the point
of view tﬂat I share, that the socner we have uﬁconditional
aﬁnesty, the better for tﬁe soul of the country.

Now what reason is it for a vacuum cleaner. approach on

-a thing like that? Don't these instances illustrate how broad

infermant intclligencé really is, that would cause these groups
in that setting having contact with other groups, all and

everybody is drawn into the vacuum and many names go into the

NW 858608 Dockt32b89820 Page 126
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Bureau files,

Is this what we want? -

Mr. Adams. I'll let Mr. Wannall addréss himself to this.
He is particular knowledgeable as to this operation.

Mr. Wannall. Seénator Hart, that was a case th;t was
opened on November 14.and closed November 20, and the informatid
which caused us to be interested in it were really.two particulJ
items. One was that a member ©of the steéring committee there
was a three man steering committee, and oné of those ﬁembers

of the national conference was in fact a national officer

‘of the VVAW in whom we had suggested before we did. have a

legitimate investigative interest,-
Senator Hart of Michigan. Well, I would almost say so wh
at that point. :
M, Wannall. The sccond report we had was that the.
VVAW would.actively participate in an'attempt to pack the
conference to take it over. And the third report we had -~

Senator Hart of HMichigan. And incidentally, all of the

information that your Buffalo informant had given you with i

'respect to the goals and ains of the VVAW gave You a list of |

goals which were completely within Constitutionally protected
ohjectives. The?e wasn't a single item out of that VVAW that
jeopardizes the .security of this country at all.

Mr: Wannall. Well, of -course, we did not rely entirel?

on the Buffalo informant, but even ‘there we did. recej-
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from that informant information which I considered to be

significant.

The Buffalo chapﬁer'of the VVAW was the regional office .

covering New York and northern New Jersey. It was one of the
five most active VVAW chapters’ in thg cogntry apd at a
national conference, or at the regional conference, this
informant reported information back to us that an attendee

ag the conference announced that he had run guns into Cuba
prior to the Castro take-over. He himéelf sald that he during
the Cuban crisis had been dnder‘24 hour suveiilance. There
was also discussion at the conference of subjugating the

VVAW to the revolutionary union. There were some individuals
in the chapter or the regional conference who were not in

agreement with us, but Mr. Adams has addressed himself to the

. interest of the revolutionary union.

So all of the information that we had on the YVAQ did
not come from that source but even that particular source did
give us information whieh we considered to be of some
significance in our appraisal'ofAthe need for continuing the
investigation of that particular chapter of the VVAWL

Senator Hart of Michigan. But does it give you the
right or does it create the need to go to a conference, even
if it is a conference that might.be taken over by the VVAW
when the subject matter is how and by what means shall we

seek to achieve unconditional amnesty? What threat?
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Mr. Wannall. Our interest; of course, was the VVAW
influence on a particular meeting, if you ever happecned to be
holding a meeting, or whatever subject it was.

Senator llart of Michigan. What if it was a meeting to

;SGek<té.mﬁﬁé:moré_afﬁéctive the food stamp system in this

country?

-, Mt. Wannall.’ Well, .of coursé*thefeihad been some

organizations.
Senator liart of Michigan. Would the same logic follow?

Mr. Wannall. I think that if we found that if the

Communist Party USA was going to take over the meeting and

use it as a front for its own purposes, there would be a legic .|:

in doing~that; Yog hgye‘a whéiejséﬁgg_hc;é'aﬁd it'g é matﬁéri
of~wﬁere ﬁbp}do.aﬁd-where~yqu‘donxt,‘énd[hopéfully,.as we've
'said before, we will have.séme'guidance, not only from this
committee but from the guidelines that are béing developéd.
But within the rationale of what we're doing today, I was
explaining.tg'you our interest not in going to this thing and
not gathering everything there was about it.‘

In fact, only 6ne individual atténded and reported to us,
and that was .the person who had, who was not developed for
this reason; an informant who had been reporting on other
matters for some period of time.

And as soon as we got the report éf the ;utfﬁfé ¢ioRhe

meeting and the fact that in the period of some =i- Qv e

<
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§ 1 discontinued any further interest.
‘\-g 2 . Senator Hart of Michigan. Well, my time has expired
E 3 but even this brief exchange, I think, indicates that if we
4 really want to control the dangers to our society of using
5 informants to gathér domestic political intelligence, we have
6 to restrict sharply domestic intelligeﬂce in&estigations, And
7 || that gets us into what I would like to raise with you when
8 my turn comes around again, and that's the use of warrants,
9 || obliging the Bureau to obtain a warrant before 'a full-fledged
10 | informant can be directed by the Bureau agaiﬁst a group or
11 || individuals.
o .
§ 12 I know you have objections to that and I would like to
(!A g 13 || review that with you, |
14 Senator Mondale, pursue that qguestion.
15 Senator Hart of Michigan. I am talking now about an
i
X 16 | obligation to obtain a warrant before you turn Poqse.a full-
) 17 fledged informant. I'm not talking about tipsters that run
18 || into yoﬁ or you run into, or who walk in as information sources
19 | The Bureau has raised some objections in this memor;ndum to the

20 || Committee. The Bureau argues that such a warrant requiremént
21 || might be unconstitutional because it would violate the First
22 || Amendment rights of FBI informants to communicate with their

23 || government.

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

24 Now that's a concérn for First Amendmént righté'that

25 oughﬁ to - hearten all the civil libertarians,
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But wﬂy would that,vary, th would_a warrant fequirement
raise a_serious constitutional questién?

Mr. Adams. Well, for one thing it's the pfactiéability
.of it 6r”£hélimpacficabiiity'bf*get;ing a warrant .which:
ordinarily ih&olves probable'cause;to?sﬁow thgt a crime has
been or is about to be commifted.

In the intelligence field Qe are.not dealing necessarily
with an imminent criminal action. We're-dealiﬁg with activitied
such as with the.Socialist Workers Party, which we have
discussed before, where they say éub;icly we're‘not.ﬁo engage
in any violent activity today, but we gﬁarantee you we still
subséribe to the tenets of communism and that when the time
is ripe, we're going to rise up and help overthrow the United
States.,

Well, now, you can't show probable cause if' they're about
to do it because they're telling you they're noL going to do it
and you know they're not going to do it at this:particular
moment.

It's just:the mixture somewhat of trying to mix in a
criminal procedure with an intelligence gathering function; and
we can't find any practical way of doing it. We have avparticular
organization. We may have an informant that not only belongs
to the Commaunist Party, but belongs to several other organizatioh:
and as part of his function he gay be sent Aut by thé éommunist

Party to try to infiltrate one of these clean organizations.
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'We_dod't;have.ﬁfcbable_cause fdr'him]to ﬁaxggt.against

1

that organization, ‘but'yet we should be able to rgceive info;ma_

tionféroh him that he as_ a Communiét Party mémbgr, even
théugh in an inforﬁant status, is going to that o£géhizati6n‘:
and don't wdrry about it. We're making no_headwéy:on ip}'
It's just from our'standpoint the possibility bf infqrmants,
the Supreme Court has held.that informants per se do not
violate the Firét, Fourﬁh) or Fifth Amendments. They have
recognized the necessitytthat the government has to have
individuals who will assist them in carrying oﬁt their
governmental duties,

'éenator lart of'Michigan. I'm not sure:I've,heard apything
yet in response to the constitutional question, the very
practical question that you éddressed.

Quickly, you are right th;t the court has said that the
use of the informant per se is‘not a violation of constitutional
rights of the subject under investigation. But angress
can prescribe some safeguards, some rules and some standards,

just as we have with respect to your use of electronic

‘surveillance, and could do it with respect to informants.

That's quite different from saying that the warrant
procedure itself would be unconstitutional.
But with respect to the fact that you couldn't show

probable cause, and therefore; you couldn't get a warrant,

therefore you oppose the proposal to require ydu.to get a
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| (_\ .8 . warrant. It seems to beg the question.
N .
: \g 2 . ..‘ - ) . ’ . . '. - . ’ ) i ..
1 g Assuming that you 'say.that. since we use informants and
é g 3 o o . E
- & . investigate groups which may only engage in lawful activities
' 4 : e . .
but which might engage. in activities that can result in
; 5 ' . ' '
% violence or illegal acts, and you can't use the warrant, but
6 ' . : :
i Congress could say that the use of informants is subject to
1 .
7 _ o
Lo such abuse and poses such a threat to legitimate activity,
8 o ' - :
including the willingness of people to assemble and discuss
9 . s . '
the anti-ballistic missilé system, and we don't want you to
10 use them unless you have indication of criminal activity or
g 11 unless you present your request to a magistrate. in the same.
d : )
g .
o 12 fashion as you ‘are required to do with respect to, in most
N T ~ |
@ . .
- 3 13 cases, to wiretap.
End Tape,614 This is an option available to Congress.
Begin TapelP Senator Tower. Senator Schweiker.
1
Y : .
16 Senator Schweiker. Thank you very much.
17 Mr. Wannall, what's the difference between a potential
! . 18 security informant and a security informant?
\ o .
o
§ 19 Mr. Wannall. I mentioned earlier, Senator  Schweiker,
o - '
g 20 I that in developing an informant we do a preliminary check on
g‘ .
s Rl him before talking with him and then we do a further in-depth
z
| 22 |
“ background check.
2 RS A potential security informant is someone who is under
T : ;
(”§ 3 24 Il consideration before he is approved by headquarters for use as’
25 an informant. He is someone who is under current consideration.
JNW 86608 Docld:32989820 Page 133 _ - B )
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-On some occasions that person will have been developed to a

point where he is in fact furnishing information and we are
engaged .in checking'uppn,his'réliapility.

In some instances he may be paid'fbr information furnished

but it has not gotten to the point yet where we have satisfied

ourselves that he meets all of our criteria. When he does,_
the field must submit its recommendations to headquarters,.and
headquarters will pass upon whether that ;ndividual is an
approved FBI informant.

Senator Schweiker. So it's really the first step of
being an infofmant, I guess,

Mr. Wannall. It is a preliminary step, one of.the~
preliminary steps.

Senator Schweiker. In the Réwe case, in :the Rowe
testimony that we just heard, what was ﬁhe.rationale again
for not intervening when Qiolencg was known?

I know we asked you several times but I'm still having

trouble understanding what the rationale, Mr. Wannall, was

“in not intervening in ‘the Rowe situation when violence was

known.'

Mr. Wannall. Senator Schyeiker, Mr. Adéms did address
himself to that. If you have no objection, I'll ask him to
answer that,

Senator Schweiker. Alljright.

Mr. Adams. The problem we had at the time, and it's the

| NW 88608 Docld:SZQLQBZO Page 134
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problem today, we are an investigative agency. We do not

About 1795, I guess, or some period like that, maxshalls have

* activities to furnish the information to the 'local police, '

~a breakdown in law enforcement in certain areas of the country.|

.in itself at the time either because many of them did act

-_uw_aasoa_noald;zzsﬂ.izm_eagggs )

e e

have police powers like the United States marshalls do.

had.the authority that almost, borders on what a- sheriff.has.
We are the investigative agéncy of the Department of Justice
and during these times the Department of Justice had us maintain

the role of an investigative agency. We were to'feport'on

wﬁb.had an obligatibn to, act. We furnished it to the Department
of Justice.

In those areas where the local police did not act, it
resulted finally in the Attorney General sending 500 United
Stateé marshalls down to guarantee the safety éf people who
were try;ng to march in protest of tgeir civil rights.

This was an extraordinary measure because it came at a

time of civil righs versus federal rights, and yet there was
This doesn't mean to indict all law enforcement agencies

upon the information that was furnished to them. But we
have no authorit§ to make an arrest on the spot because we
would not have had evidepce that thére was a.conspiracy
available. We can do absolutely nothing in that regard.

In Little Rock, the decision was made, for instanqe, that

if any arrests need to be made, the Army should make theh and
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nexi:td:the Army, the United States marshalls should make them;
not the FBI, eveﬂ though we develaoped the'violations.
Anid over the years, és:you_know,3at,$he time there were many

questions raised. Why doesn't the FBI.stop this? Why don't -

' you do something about it? .

Well, we took the other route and effectively destroyed
the Klan as far as committing acts of violence, and of course
we exceeded statutory guidelines in that area.

Senator Schweiker. What would be wrong, .just following
up your point there, Mr' . Adams, with settiné up.a program
sincé it's obvious ‘to me that.a lot of informers are going;fo‘
have pre-knowledge of.violence of using U.S. ﬁarshalls on some
kind of a 16ng~raﬁge basis to prevent violence? |

Mr., Adams. We do. We have them in éostbn in connection
with the busing incident. We are investigating the violations
under the'Civil'Riéhts Act. But.the marshalls are in Boston,
they are iﬁ Louisville, I believe at the‘same time, and this
is the approach; that the Fédcral government finally recognizéd,
was the solution to the problem where you had to have added
Federal import.

Senator Séhweiker. But instecad of waiting until it
gets to a Boston state, which is qbviously a pretty"advanced
conffonéation, shouldn't we have somﬂﬁkere a coordinated progran

that when you go up the ladder of cc-and in the FBI, that

on an immediate'and fairly contempor:zry basis, that kind of
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help can be sought instantly as opposed to waiting until it
gets to a Boston'state?

I realize it's a departture from thelpast. I'm not
saying it isn't.. Butlip Qeémélto_ﬁéuwe.héeqyaﬂbefter.remedy
than we have.

Mr. Adams. ﬁé;l, fogtuﬁaﬁéif,,we'te at a time.Qaeré
conditions have subsidé&d in the coﬁﬁtry;-eﬁéh frbm<£he '60s
and the '70s and periods -- or '50s and '6os.- We .report to thé:
Department of Justice on potential trbublequts around the
country as we learﬁ of them' so that the Department will be
aware of them, fhe planning for:Boston} for instancg, took
place a year in advance with é¥ate~officials,.city officials,
the Department of Justice and the FBI sitting down together
saying, héw are we going to protect the situation in Boston?

I think we've learned a lot from the days back in éhe
early '605.. But the government ﬁad no‘mechanics which protected
people at that time.'

Senator Schweiker. I'd like to go, if I may, to the
Robert- Hardy case. I know he' is not a witness but he
was a witness before the llouse. But since this affects my
state, I'd like to ask Mr. Wannall. Mr., Hardy, of course, was
the FBI informer who ultiﬁately led and planned and organized
a raid on the Camden draft hoard. An;‘according to Mr, Hardy?s
testimony befofe our Committeé, he sz:i that in advance of the

raid someone in the Department had ewven acknowledged the fact

89820 Page 137 . - x
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that they had all the information they needed to clamp down

on the conspiracy and could arrest people at that point in time,

and yet no arrests were nade.

Why, Mr. Wannall, was this true?

Mr. Wannall. Well, I can answer that based oniy on the
material that I have reviewed, Senator Schweiker. It was not
a case handled in my divisibh but I think I cah answer your
question.

There was, in féct, a representative of the Department
of Justice on the spot éounselling and advising coﬁtinuously ‘
as that case progressed as to what ;point the,ar;est should be
made and we were being guided by.those to our mentors, the
ones who are responsible for making decisiqns of that sort..

So I- think that Mr. Ilardy's statément to the effect that
there was someone in the Department tﬁere is perfectly true.

Senator Schweiker. That responsibility rests with who
undexr your procedures?

Mr. Wannall. We investigate decisions on making arrests,
when they should be made, and dccisions with regard to
prqsecutiops are made either by the United‘States attorneys
or by Federals in the Departmént.

Mf. Adams., At this time th&t particular case did have
a departmental attorney on the scene & :ause there are questions
of conspiracy. Conspiracy is a tough violation to prove and

sometimes a qucsgion of do you have the added value of catching
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someone in the commissioﬁ of ghe crime as further proof,
rather than relying on. one informant'and,some circumétantial
evidence to prove the violatiop.

Senator Schweike;. Well,. in this case, though, they
even had a dry run. - They could have arrested them on the
dry run.

That's getting pretty close to conspifacy, it seems to
me. 'They had a dry run and they could héve arrestedlthem on
the dry run.

I'd like té know why théy didn't arrest them on thé dry
run. Who was this Departiment of Justice official who made
that decision?

Mr. Adams. Guy-Goodwin was the Department official.

Senator Schﬁeiker. Next I'd like to ask back in 1965,

"~ during the height of the effort to destroy the Klan, as you

put it a few moments ago, I bélieve the‘FBI has released
figures that we had.something likg %{000 informers of some
kind or another infiltrating the’ Klan out of roughly 10,000
estimated membership.

I believe these are either FBI figureé or estimates.
That would mean that one out of every five members of the Klan
at that point was an informant paid by the government.

And I believe the figure goes Onﬂfo indicate that 70

percent of the new members of the Kla:. that year were FBI

informants. '
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" you shouldn't have informants.in;thé Klan and know what's

-racial matters, informants at that particﬁlaf time, and I

12

25 || ‘mind that I think the newSpaéers, the President and Congress and
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Isn't this an awfuliy overwhelming quantity of people

going qn.fgr,vidlenca, bﬁt~}t;saems to me that this ié the -
tail-Wagging.thezdog.‘r | o

For example, today we supposedly have only 1594 total
1nformants for both domestlc informants and. potentlal 1nformantck
and that here we had 2, 000 just in the Klan alone. | N

Mr,'Adams. Well, this number 2,000 did include all

think the figures we tried to reconstruct as to the actual
number of Klan informants in relation to Klan members was aroundl
6 percent, I think, after we had raad some of the- testimony.
Now the problem we had on the Klan is the Klan had a
group called the Action Group. This was the group that‘you.
remember from Mr. Rowa's testimony, that he was left af-
ter the meeting. He attended the open meetings and heard
all of the hurrahs and this type of thing from information,
but ha never knew what was going on because each one had an
action group that went out and considered themselves in the
missionary field.
Theirs was the violence.
In order to penetrate those, it takes, you have to direct

as many informants as you possibly can against it, Bear in
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everyone  is concerned'abdut the murder of the civil rights
workers, the Linid Kent case, the Viola Liuzzo case, the
bombingg of the church -in ﬁirmingham, We were faced with one
tremendous probiem at that ti@e.

Senatpr Séhweiker. .; acknowledée that.

Mr. Adams. bur only approach was through informants
and through the use of informénts we solved these cases, the
ones that were solved. Some of the bombing cases we have
never solved. They are extremely difficult. ’

These informants, as we told the Attorney General, and
as we told the President, that we had moved informants like
Mr. Rowe up to the top leadership. He was the bédyguard to the
head man. He wgs.in a position where he ¢ould'forewarn'us
of violence, could help us on cases that had~transpired, and
yet we knew and conceived that‘this could‘qontinue forever
unless we can create enéugh disruption that thege'members will
realize that if I go out and murder three civil rights workers,
even though the sheriff and other law enforcement officers are
in on it, if that were the case and witﬁ some of them it was
the case, that I would be caught. And that's what we did and
that's why.violence stopped, was because the Klan was insecure
and just like you say, 20}percent, they thought 50 percent of
their members ultimately were Klan members and they didn't
dare engage in these actsiof violence because they knew they

couldn't control the conspiracy any longer.
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Senator Schweiker. My.time is expirea. I just have
one guick question..

Is it correct tha£ in 1971 we're using around 6500
informers for black ghetto situaéions?

Mr. Adams. I'm not sure if that'sAthe year, We did
‘have one year where we had a number liké that which probably
had been around 6000, and t#at was the time when the cities'
were being burned, Detfoit,.Wééhington, areas like this.- We
wvere given a mandate to know what the situation is, where is
violence going to hreak out, what next?

They weren't informants like an individual penetrating
an oréanization. They were listening posts in the community
that would help tell us that we have a groﬁp here that}s getting
rea&§ to start another fire-~fight or something.

Senator Tower. At this.point, there_are‘three more
Senators remaining for questioning. If we can try to gét
everything in in the first round, we will not héve a-second
round and I think we can -finish around 1:00, and we can.go
on and termin%te the proceediﬁgs.

However, 1If ényone feels that they have another question
that they want to return to, we can come back here by 2:00.

Senator Mondale? »
Sehator Mondale. Mr., Adams, it seems to me that the

record is now fairly clear that when the FBI operates in the

ﬂ%ﬁ&%&Z@f crime investigating, it may be the best professional
]

Page™

;‘; ¢ X_!;r“ N

- T ey
RO
SERE
SLEA A |

—
' .

Ty,
FAE
ey




gsh 21

/.
Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

WARD & PAUL,

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

NW 88608 Docld:329

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23
24

25

=~

agency of this country.

in 1924,

its law enforcement functions and became an arbiter and

get involved in pbliticai ideas.
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organization of its kind-in the world. And when the FBI acts
in the field of political ideas, it has bﬁngled its job, it
has interfered with the civil ligerties, and finally, in the
last month or two, through its pﬁblic disclosures, heaped
shame upon itself and really'led toward an undermining of

the crucial public confidence in an essential- law enforcement

In a real sense, history has repeatéd itself because it

was precisely that problem that led to the creation of the FBI
In World War I, the Bureau of Investigation strayed from

protector of political iaeas. .And through the interference
of civil liberties and Palmer Raids and the rést, the public
became so offénded that later through Mr, Justi;e Stone and -
Mr ., Hoover, the FBI‘Was created. And the first statement

by Mr. Stone was that never again will this Justice Department

Andiyet here we are again looking at a record where with
Martin Luther King, with anti-war resistors, with -- we even
had testimony this morning of meetings with the Council of

Churches. Secretly we are investigating this vague, ill-defined

3

impossible to define idea of investigating dangerous ideas.
It seems to be the basis of the .strategy that people

can't protecﬁ themselves, that you somehow need to use the
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1 tools of law enforcement to protect people from subversive

2 .or dangerous. ideas, which I find strange and quite profoundly

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

S at odds with the philoSophy of American government.

4 P stafted.in politics years ago and the first thing we
5 ﬁad to do was to get the communistg out of our parts and out .
6 of the union. Ve did a very fine job. As far as I know, and
7_ I'm beginning to wonder, but as far as I know( we had no help
8 from the FBI or the CIA. We just rammeé fhem out of the meetings
9 on the groﬁnds that they wqren;t Democrats and.they weren't -

10 || good union leaders when:we didn't want anything to do yi£h them |
11 || And yet, ve see time and time again that we'ré going .to

12 || protect the blacks ffom_Martin Lﬁther King because he}s

13 || dangerous, that we've going to protect veterans from whatever

WARD & PAUL

14 | it is, and we're going to protect the Council of Churches

15 || from the veterans, and so on, and it just gets 50 gummy'and

16 || confused and ill-defined and dangerous, that don't you agree

17 wiéh me that we have to control this, to restrain it, so that
18 || precisely what is expected of the FBi is known by you, by the
19 || public, and that you can justify your actions when we ask

20 || you?

21 Mr. Adams. I agree with that, Senator, and I would like
22 || to point out that when.the Attor#ey General made his statement

23 | Mr. Hoover subscribes to it, we foll~<wed that policy for abou

410 Flrst Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

e . . g '
24 | ten years until the President of thce .ited States said that"
25 || we should investigate the NWazi Party.
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I for one feel that we should investigate the Nazi Party.
i feel that our.investigation of the Nazi Party.resulted iﬁ-
the fact that in World ﬁar II, as contrasted with World War I,
there wasn't (one éingle,inéideht“ofifdreigﬁ dirécted sabotage
which took place in .the United States.

Senator Mondale. And under the criminal law you could

"have investigated these issues of sabotage.

Isn't sabotage'a crime? -

Mr. Adams. Sabotagé is a crime.

Senator Mondale. Couid you have investigated that?

Mr. Adams. After it happened.

Senator uondale. You see, every time we get'invoivéd
in political ideas, you defend yourself on the basis of’
érimes that could have bheen committed. It's very interesting.

‘In my oéinion, you have to stand here if you're going to
continue whét.you're now doing and as I understénd it, you
still insist that you aid the right thing with the Vietnam
Veterans Against fhe War, and investigating the Council of
Churchés, and this can still go on. This can still.-go on under
your interpretation of your present powers, what you try to
justify on the gréunds of your law enforcement activitics
ip terms of criminal matters.

Mr. Adams. The law does :not say we have to wait. until

we have been murdered before we can --

Senator Mén@ale. Ahsolutely, but that's the field of
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law again,: You'fe.tfying ﬁé deféﬁd apples Qith oranges. Thét}s
the law. You can do that. |

Mr., Adams: Thatfs‘right,.but how ao you find out which -
of the 20;000.-Buné.membéfs might have'bgen a saboteur.. You
don't have probablé cause to ihvestigate anyone, but you can
direct an intelligence operation against the German-American
Bund, the same thing we did after Congress said -- |

‘Senator Mondaleg Couldn't you get a warrant for thaﬁ?-
Why did you obﬁect to'goiné to court'for.authority for éﬁat?f

Mr, Adams. Becauée we don't have probable cause to
go against an individual and the law doesn'£ provide for
pfobable cause to investigate an organization.

There were actiQities which did take place, like one time
they outlined the Cominunist Part& - |

Senator Mondale. What I don't understand is why it
.wouldn‘t be better for the FBI for.us to define aﬁthority
that you could use iﬁ the kind of Bonn situation where under
court authority you Ean investigate where there is probable
cause ér reasénable cause to suépect sabétage and the rest.

wOﬁldn't that make a ldt more sense than just making theée
decisions on your own?

Mr. Adams. We have expressed ccmplete concurrence in
that. We feel that we're goipé to grstneat to death in the.
next 100 years, you're damneq iflyou ‘v, and damned if you

don't if we don't have a delineation of our responsibility

B9820 Page 146 - ' v
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in this area. But I won't agree with you, Senator, that we

-have bungled the intelligence operations in the United States.

I agree with you that we have made some mistakes. Mr. Kelley.

_has set a pattern of being as forthright as any Director of the

FBI in acknowledging mistakes that. had been made, but I think

that as you said, and I believe Senator Tower said, and

Senator Church, that we have to watch these hearings because
{ . -

of the necessity that we must concentrate on these arcas of

.abuse. We must not lose sight of the

overall law enforcement and intelligence community, and I
still feel that this is the freest councry in the world.
I've travelled much, as I'm sure you have, and I know we have

made some mistakes, but I feel that the people in the United

States are less chilled by the mistakes we have made than they

are by the fact that there are 20,000 murders a year in the
United States and they can't walk out of their &Quses at night
and feel safe. |

" Senator Mondale. That's correct, and isn't that an
argument then, Mx . Adams, for'strengthening our powers to go
after those who commit crimes rather than ;trengthening or.
continuing a policy which we now see undermines the public
confidence you need to do your -job.

Mr, Adams., Absolutely. The mistakes we have made are

what have brought on this embarrassment to us.

I'm not blaming the Committee. I'm saying we made some

820 Page 147
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1 mistakes and in doing so this is what has hurt the FBI. But

2 at the same time I don't feel that a balanced'picture comes

/-
Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

S outj as you have gaid yoursélves, becéuse of the necessity = -
_4 of zercing in oﬁ.abuSesf' |

g 5 . I think that Wg have éoné one tremendogs job. I think

6 the accbmplishments'in the Klan was the finest hour of the

7 FBI and yet, ;'m.sure in dealing with the Klan that we hade

End Tape 7 8 || .some mistakes. But I just don't agree with bungling.
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Senator Mondale. I don't want to argue over terms, but
I think I sense an agreement that the FBI has gotten into trouble
over it in the political idea trouble, and that thgt's where we
need to have new legal standards.

Mr. Adams. Yeé, i agree with that.

Senator Tower. Senator.Huddleston.

Senator Huddleston. Thank you, Mr. Chairmap.

Mr., Adams, thgse two inst;nces we have studied at: some
length seems to have been an iinclinétion- on the part of
the Bureau to establish.a notion about an individual or a group
which seems to be very hard té ever change or dislodge. 1In
the case of Dr. King, where the supposition was that he was
being influenced by Communist individuals, extensive investi-
gation was made, surveillance, reports came back indicating thag
this in féct was untrue, and directions continued to go out
to intensify the investigation. There never seemed to be a
willingness on the part of the Bureau to accept its own facts.

Ms. Cook testified this morniné that something similar
to that happened with the Vietnam Veterans Against the War, that
every piece of information that she supplied to thé Bureau
seemed to indicate that the Bureau was. not correct in its
assumption that this organization planned to commit violence,
or that it was being manipulated,'and yet you seemed to insist
that this investigatidn go on, and ﬁfﬁs information was used'

against the individuals.
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Now, are there instances where the Bureau has admitted that

its first assumptions were wrong and they have changed their

. course?

Mr. Adams: -We have admitted that. We have also shown
from one of'the cases that Sénator'Hart brought up, that after
five days we closgd the case. We were told something by-an
individual that there was § concern of an adve;se influence
in it, and we looked into it. On the Martin Luther King
situation there was no testimony to thg effect that we just
dragged on and on, or admitted that we dragged on_and on and
on,.ad ;nfinitum. The wiretaps on Mdrtin Luther King were
all approved by the Attorﬁey General. Microphones on Martin
Luther XKing were approved by another Attorney Geﬁeral. This
wasn't the FBI, and the reason they were approved was that.
there was.a basis to continue the investigation up to a.point.

What I testified to was that we were improper in discreditlir
Dr. King, but it's just like --

Senator Huddleston. The Commiétee has before it memoranda
written by high officials of the Bureau indicating that the
information they were receiving from the field, frém these
surveillance methods, did not confirm what their supposition
was.

Mr. Adams. That memorandum was rot on Dr. King. That
o

was on another individual that I thi-. somehow got mixed up-

in the discussion,one.where the iszuu was can we make people
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(,\ g 1 || prove they aren't a Communist before we will agree not to
g 2 investigate them.
§ 3 But the young lady.appearing this morning making the
| 4 comment that she never knew of anything she told us that
5 she considers herself a true member of the VVAW-WSO inasmuch
6 as she feels in general agreement of the principles of it, and
Vi agreed to cooperate with the FBi in providing inform;tion regardg-
8 'ing the organizatioﬁ to aid in preventing'violent individuals
9 from asisociating themselves wigh the VVAW-WSO. She is most
10 concerned about efforts.by the Revolutionary Union to take over
11 | the VVAW-WSO, and she is working actively to prevené this..
§ 12 I think that we have a basis for investigating the VVAW-
o
('\ g 1% || WSO in certain areas today. In other areas we have stobped
- 14 || the investigation. They don't agree with these principles
15 laia down by the =-- ~
16 Senator Huddleston. That report was the basis of your
17. continuing to pay informants and continuing to utilize that
18 | information against members who certginly had not been involved
g 19 in violence, and apparently to get éhem fired from their job
.é 20 || or whatever? |
S ’ -
% 21 Mr; Adams. It all gets back to the fact that even in the
;4 29 criminal law field, you have to detect crime, and you have to
g o3 || prevent crime, and you can't waitﬁunt;g something happens. . The
o a0 -
(T\ E 24 || Attorney General has clearly'spoken i: that area, and even our
§
o5 || statutory jurisdiction.proQides that we don't ==
’989820 Page 151 ‘ )
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other informants, and we have other information.

’

Senator Huddleston. A Well, of course we've had consideratble
evidence this morning where no attempt was made to prevent
crime, when'Ypu had iﬁformation that it was going to occur.
Bqt“I}m,éurefﬁhere éré instances' where you have.’

Mr. Adams. ﬁe disseminated every single item which he
reported to us.

Senator Huddleséon. To a police department which you
knew was an accomplice to the crime. |

Mr. Adams. Not necessarily.

Senator Huddleston. Your informant had told you thét,

hadn't he?

Mr. Adams. Well, the informant is on one level. We have

Senator Huddleston. Yes, but you were a&are that he
had worked with certain members of the Birmingh?m policé'in
order ‘to --

Mr. Adamé. Yes. He furnished many other instances also.

Senator Huddleston. So you weren't really doing a whole
lot to prevent that incident by telling the people who were
already part of it.

Mr. Adams. We were doing everything we could lawfully
do at the time, and finally the situation was corrected, so thag
when the Department, agreeing that we had no further.jpris—

diction, could sent the United States Marshal down to perform-

certain law enforcement functions. .
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3 1 Senator Huddleston. Now, the Committee has received
g : :
('\ P 2 documents which indicated that in one situation the. FBI assisted
<
g 3 an informant who had been established in a white hate group
& : .
4 to establish a rival white hate group, and that the Bureau paid
5 his expenses in setting up this rival organization.
6 Now, does this not put the Bureau in a position of being
v responsible for what ac;ioné the rival white hate group might
8 have undertaken? _
9 Mr. Adams. I'd like to see if one of the other genflemen
10 knows that specific case, because I don't think we set up a
i£] . ' .
11 || specific group ‘ {
d 1
F This is Joe Deegan.
b 12
L . :
(’5 o 13 Mr. Deegan. Senatcr, it's my understanding that the
’ <
$ _
14 informant we're talking about decided to break off from the
15" group he was with. He was with the Macon Klan group of =
i 16 the United Klans of America, and he decided.to break off. This
17 was in compliance with our regulations, His breaking off,
18 we did not pay him to set up the organization. He did it
g 19 on his own. . We paid him for the information he furnished
~N . .
3. ‘50 us concerning the operation. We did not sponsor thé'organiza-
s .
‘g tion.
¢ 21
; .
o 22 Senator Huddleston. Concerning the new organization that
@
§ 23 he set up, he continued to advise you of the activities of that
w .
E ) 3
L organization? :
('\3 24 g
a5 Mr. Deegan.. He continued to advi:: us of that organization
NW 86608 Docld:32989820 Page 153 ‘e
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FBI contact of supplying members with weapons and instructing

pase.: It does not square with our policy in all respects, and
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and other organizations. He would advise us of planned

Senator Huddlgétdn; The new o:gani?afion_that he formed,
did it operate in a very similar manner to the previous one?

Mr. Deegan. No, it did.not, -and it did not last that
long..

Senator Huddleston. "There's also evidence of an FBI
informant in the Black Panther Party who h;d a position of

responsibilify within the Party with the knowledge of his

them in how to use those weapons. Presumably this was in the
knoWledge of the Bureau, and he later became -=- came in contact
with the group that was contracting for murder, and he partici-
pgted in this group with the knowleédge of the FBI agent,.and
this group did in fact stalk a viétim who was later killéd.with
the weapon supplied by this individual,‘p;ésumably'all in the
knowledgé of the FBI. .

How does this square with your enforcement and crimg
prevention responsibilities.

Mr. Deegan.. Senator, I'm not familiar with that particulaxy

I would have to look at that particular case you're talking
about to give you an answer.
Senator Huddleston. I don't have the documentation on that

particular case, but it brings up the point as to what kind of
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control you exercised over this kind of informant in this kind
of an. organization and tq_what'éxtent an effort is made to
prevent these informants from engaging in the kind of thing

that you are supposedly trying to prevent.

~active in an action group, and we told him to get.--out or

" we woul@ no longer use him as an informant, in spite of the

informaéion he had furnished in the ‘past.

We have had cases, Senator, where we have had --

Senator Huddleston. But you also told him to participateé
in violent activities.

Mr. Adams. We did not tell him to participate in violent
activifies.

Senator Huddleston. That's what he said..

Mr. Adams. I know that's what he said. But.that's what

16
~17
"18
1

20

21

lawsults are. all abgut, is that there. are. two sides to the
issue, and our agents. handling. this have. advised. us, and I
be;ieve ha&e advised.?our:staff, that at no time did they
advise him to engage.in violence.

Senator. Huddleston. Just to. do what was. necessary to

get the information, I believe maybe might have been his

22
R23

24

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003
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instructions.

Mr. Adams. I don't think they made any such statement
to him ‘along that line, and we -have inférmants,-we have

informants who have gotten involved in the violation of the law
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‘can think of around 20 informants that we have prosecuted for-

.violating the laws, once it -came  to our.attention, and even

information to the police department. No violence.occurred,.

.~ he couldn't be an angel. These were the words of the agent,.

oo || tO be involved if he was going to maintain his credibility.

23
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and we have immediately converted their status from an informant

to the subject, and have prosecuted I would say, offhand, I

to show you our policy of disseminating information on violence
in -this case, during the review of the matter, the agents told
me that they found one case where their agent had been working

24 hours a day, and he was a little late in disseminating the

but it showed up in a file review, and he was censured for
his delay in properly-notiffing local authorities.

So we not only have a policy, I feel that we do follow
reasonable safeguards.in order to carry it qut, including‘perio?ic
review of all informant. files.

Senator Huddleston. Well, Mr. Rowe's statement is
substantiated to some.extent with the acknowledgeﬁeﬁt by the
agent in charge that if you're going to be a Klansman and you

happen to be with someone and they decide to.do something, that

and be a good informant. .He wouldn't take the lead, but the

implication is that he would have to go along and would have

Mr. Adams.. There's no question but that an informant at
times.will'have to be present. during demonstrations, riots,

fistfights that take place, but I believe his statement was
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to the effect that -- and I_was‘sittiqg in the back.of the
room and I don’t-recall it exactly, but some of them were
beat with chains, and I -didn't hear whether he said he beat
sémeone with a chaiﬁ or not, but I rather doubt that he did
becadse it's one thing béing present{ and it's another thing
taking an active part in criminal actions.

Senator Huddleston. He was close enough to get his
throat cut..

How doés the gathering of information --

Senator Tower. Sena@or Mathias is here, and I think that
we probably should recess a few minutes.

Could we have Senator Mathias' questibns and then should
we convene this afternoon?

Senator Huddleston. I'm finisﬁed. I just had one more A
question.

SenatorvTower. Go ahead.

Senator Huddleston. I w&nted to ask how the selectioﬁ of
information about an individual's persénal life, .social, sex
life apd-becoﬁing involved in that sex life or social life
is a requirement for law enforcement or crime prevention.

Mr. Adams. Our agent hanalers have advised us on Mr.
Rowe; that.tﬁey gave him no such instruction, they had no

such knowledge ‘concerning it, and I can': see where it would

e

Senator Huddleston. You aren't awore of any case where
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these instructions. were given to an agent or an informant?

| Mr. Adams. To get involved in sexual activity? No, sif;
Senator ﬁuddleston.' Tﬁank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Tower. Senator Mathias.
' Senator Mathias. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like .to come back very briefly to the Fourth
Amendment considerations in connection with the use of ipformants
and in posing these qugstions we're not thinking of the one
time volunteer who walks in to an FBI office and says I have
a.story I want to tell you and that's the only time that you

may see him., I'm thinking of the kind of situations in which

there is a more extended relationship which could be of varying

" degrees. It might be in one case that the same individual

will have some usefulness in a number of situations. But when
the FBI orders a regular agent to engage in a search, the first

Ito explore

test is a judicial warrant, and what I would like
with you is the difference between a one time search which
requires a warrant, and which you get when you make that
search, and a continuous search which uses an inforﬁgnt, or
the case of a continuous search which uses a regular undercover
agent, someone who is totally under your control, and is in a
slightly different category than an ;nformant.

- Mr, Adams. Wel;, we get thgre into the fact that.the
Supreme Court has still held that the use of informants does

not invade any of these constitutionally protected areas, .and.

2989820 Page 158
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if a person wants to tell an informant something th%t isn't
protected by the Supreme Court.

An actual search for legal evidence, that is a protected
item, but information and the use of informants have been
consistently held as not pésing any constitutiqnal problems.

Senator Mathias., I would agree, if you're talkiné about
thg feilow who walks in off the street, as I said earlier,
but is it true that under exisfing proced;fes informants are
given background checks?

Mr. Adams. Yes, sir.

i

Senator Mathias. And they are subject to a testing period.

Mr. Adams. That's right, to verify_ahd make sure they

are providing to us reliable information.

Senator Mathias. And during the period that the relation-

ship continues,-they are rather closely controlled by the
handling agents.

"Mr., Adams. That's true.

Senator Mathias. So in effect they can come in a very

practical way agents themselves go the FBI., -

Mr. Adams. They can do nothing =--

Senatér_Mathias. Certainly agents in the common law ﬁse
of the word.

Mr. Adams. That's right, they can do nothing, and we

- instruct our agents that an informant can do noth;nd that the

aéent'himself cannot do, and if the agent can work himself into

2989820 Page 159
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an organization in an undercover capacity, he can sit there and
gléan all the information that he wants, and that is not in the
Constitution as a protected area. But we do have this problem.

Senator Mathias. But if a regular agent who is a member |
of the FBI attempted to enter.these premises, he would require
a warr;nt?

Mr. Adams. No,'sir, if a regular -- it depends on the
éurpose ﬁor which he is entering. If a regular agent by
concealing his identity, by--- was admitted as.a member of the'

Communist Party, he can attend Communist Party meetings, and he

can enter the premises, he can enter the building, and there's

no constitutionally invaded area there.

Senator Mathias. And so you feel that anyone who has

a less formal relationship with the Bureau than.a.regular

agent, who can undertake a continuous surveillance operation

i

!3

Mr, Adams. As lbng as he commits no illegal acts.,

as an undercover.agent.or as an informant.--

Senator Mathias. Let me ask you.why you. feel that it is
impractical to.require.a warrant since,.as I understand it,

headquarters must approve the use of an informant. Is that

degree of formal action required?
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Mr. Adams. The main difficulty is the particularity
which has to be shown in obtaining a search warrant. You
have to go after particular.evidence. You have to specify
what you're going after, ana an informant operates in an
area that you just cannot specify.‘ He doesn't know what's

‘going to be discussed at.that meetiﬁg. ft'may be a plot to
blow up the Capitol again or it may be a plot to blow up the
State Department building. . |

Sénator Mathias. If it were a criminal‘inVestigation,
you would have litfle'difficulty with probable cause, wouldn't
you? . '

Mr. Adams. We would have difficulty in a warrant to
use someone as.an informant in that area because the same
difficulty of particularity.exists. We can't specify.

Senator Méthiés. .I understand the probleﬁ because ;ﬁ's
véry similar to sne that we.discusscd ear;ief in connection
say wiretaps on é national security problem.

Mr. Adams. That's it, and therg we face the problem of
where the Soviet, an individual identified as a Soviet spy
iﬂ a friendly country and they tell us he's been a Soviet spy
there and'now he's coming to the United States, and if wé can't
show ﬁndér a probable cause warrant, if we couldn't show that
he was actually engaging in espionage in the United States,
we couldn't get a wiretap under_the probable cause réquirements

which have been discussed, If the good fairy didn{t drop the
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N @ 1 evidence in our hands that this individual is here conducting
, g\. N )
§ 2 espionage, we again would fall short of this, and that's
) g S why we're still groping with it.

4 Senatof Mathias. When you say fall short,;yqu really,

5 you would be. falling short of £he requirements-éf the Fourth

6 Amendment.

7 Mr. Adams. That's right, except for the,faét that the

8 |- President, under this Constitutional powers, to protect Fhis

9 nation and make sure that i£ sﬁrvives first, first of ail

10 || national survival, and thesé are the areas that not only the

11 | President but the Attorney General are-concerned in and we're
12 || all hoping that somehow we can reach a legislative middle

13 || ground in here,

WARD & PAUL

14 ~ Senator Mathias. Which we discussed iﬁ the other n#tional
15 || security area as to curtailling a warrant to that particular
- 16 || need.

17 - Mr, Adams. And if yoﬁ could get away from probable'
18 || cause and éét some degrece of reasonable cause and get some

19 || method of sealing indefinitely your interest, say, in an

20 | ongoing espionage case and can work out tho;é_difficﬁl£ies,
21 || we may get their yeﬁ.

29 Senator Mathias. And you don't despair of finding that
23 (| middle ground?

24 Mr. Adams. I don't because I think that today there's

- 410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 || more of an open mind between Congress and the BExecutive Branch
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and the FBI and everyone concerning the need to get these

areas resalved.

Senator Mathias. And you believe that the Department,

kind of a warrant requirement if we could agree on the languagedj
~ Mr, Adams. If we can work out problems and the Attorney

General is personally inéerested in that also.

"’ Senator Mathias; Dolyou think that this agreement might -

extend to some of those othér aréas that we talked about?

Mr. Adams. I think that that would be a much greater
difficulty -in an area of domestic intelligencé informant who
reports on many different operations and different types of
activities that might come up rather than say in a Soviet

.espionage or a foreign espionage cése where you do have a little
more degree of specificity td deal with,

‘Senator Mathias. I suggest that we arrange to get
together and try out some drafts With each other, but in the
meantime, of course, therg’s anéther alternative and that
'would be:the use of wiretap procedure by which the Attorney
General must approve a wiretap hefore it is piaced,'and the
same general process could be used for informants, since
you come‘to headquarters any way.

Mr. Adams., _That could be an alte g-:tive. I think it
would be a very burdensome alternative =il I think at some

-point after we attack the major abuscs, or what are considerecd

¥
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maﬁor abuses of Congress and get over this hurdle, I think
we're still going to have to recognize that ﬂeads of agencie§
have to accept the respoﬁsibility for managing that agency
and we can't just keep pushing‘évery operational problem_up
to the top-because there just éren;t enough héurs in the day.

Senator Mathias. But the reason that parallel suggests.
itgelf is of course the fact that the wiretgp deals geﬁera}ly'
with one level of information in one se;sg of gathering
information. You hear what vou hear from the tap.

Mr, Adams, But you're dealing in.a much smaller number
also.

Senator Mathias. Smaller number, but that's all .the
more reason. When an informant goes in, he has all of.his

senses. He's gathering all of the.information a human being

can acquire from a situation and has access to more information

than the a&erage.wiretap.
. And it would seem to me that for that reasén a .parallel
process hight be usefui.and in orxder,

.Mr; Adams. Mr, Mintz,poinfed out one other main
distinctidn. £o me w£ich I had overlooked from our prior
discussions, which is the fact that with an informant he is
moreiin,thc'position of being a coﬁcéntral monitor in that one
of the two parties to the conversation agrces, éuch as like
concentral monitoring of telephones and microphonqs and

anything else versus the wiretap itself where the individual
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whose telephone is being tapped is not aware and.there is, .
and neiéher of the two parties talking had’agreed_that their
conversation could be mdnitored. .

Senator Mathias. I find that one difficult to accept.
If I'm the third party overhearing a conversation that ;s taking
place in a room where I am, and my true cﬁaracter isn'£ perceive
by the two people who are talking;ﬂin effect they haven't '
consented to my overhearing my conversation. Then they consent

if they believe that I am their friend or their, a partisan

22

of theirs.

But if they knew in fact that I was an informant for
‘someone else, they wouldn't be consenting.

Mr. Adams. Well, that's like I believe_sénator.nart
raised earlier, that the courts thus far have made this
distinction with no difficulty, but that doesn't mean that

~there may not be some legislative compromise which might be
addressed.

Senator Mathias. Well, I particularly appreciate youf
a@titude in beiné wiliing to work on these probiems because
I think that's the most important thing that can evolve from
these hearings; so that we can actually look at the Fourth
Amendment as the standard thét we. have t= achieve. But the
way we get there is abviously going to i 1 lot easier if we
can work toward them together.

I’ just have onc final question, Ms. Chairman, and that
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aéals with whether we shouldn't impose a standard of probable

~ cause thaé a crime has been committed‘as é means of'controlling
~the use of informants aﬁd the kind of information that they
collect. | |

Do you feel that-'this would be too ;estriétive?

Mr. Adams. Yes, sir, I do.

When I look at informants and I see that each year
informants provide us, locate 5000 dahgerous fugitives, théy
provide subjects in 2000 more cases, they recovér $86 million
in stolen éroperty and contraband, and that's irrespective
of what we give the.lccal law enforcement and other Federal
~agencies, which is almost a comparable figure, we Have alﬁost
reached a poiné in the criminal law where we don't have.much
left. And in the intelligence field we still, I think when
we carve all of the problems away, we still have to make sure
that ve have the means to gather information which will permit
us to be aware of the identity of individuals and organizations
that are gcéing to overthrow the govérnment of the United
States. And I think we still‘haVe‘some areas to look-hard
at as we have discussed, but I think informants are here yo
stay. They are absolutely essential to law enforcement.

_ , .
Everyone uses informants. The press has informants, Congress
has informants, you have indivi@uals in you? commpniﬁy that
yod rely on, not for ulterior purposes, but to let:you know

what's the fecl of the people, am I serving them properly,
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am I carrying out this?

It's here to say. It's been heré throughout history °°
and there will always be informants. And the thing we want to
avoid is abuses. like érévocateurs, criminal activities}’and
to ensure that we have safeguards thgf will prevent that.

.But Qg do need informants.

Senator Tower. Senator Hart, do you'have any further
questions?

Senator Illart of Michigan. Yes. I ask unanimous request
perhaps with a view éo giving balance to the record, the
groups that we have discussed this morning'into which the
Bureau has put informants, in vopular language, our liberal
groups -- I would ask unanimous consent that .be printed in
the recorq, the summary of the opening og.tﬁe headquarters
file by the Bureau of Dxr. Carl McIntyre Qhen he announced
that he was organizing a gfoup to counter the American Civil
Liberties Union and other "liberal and communist groups,"
is not a left only pre-occupation.

Senator Tower. Without objection, so ordered.'

' (The material referred to follows:)
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Senator Tower. Any'more questions?

Then the Comﬁittee will have an Exeéutive Session this .
afternoon in Room 3110 in the Dirksen Building at 3:00, and
I hope everyone will be in attendance. .

TORMOXXrow morning we Qill'hear.from Courtney Evans,
Cartha DeLoach. Tomorrow afternoon, former Attorneys General
Ramséy Clark and Edward Katzenbach.

The Committee, the heérings are reqesééd until 10:00
a.m, tomorrow morning.

(Whereupon, at 1:10 o'clock p.m., the hearing in the
above mentioned matter was concluded, to reconvene on Wednesday

December 3rd, 1975, at 10:00 co'clock a.m.)
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QUESTION:

MR. ADAMS:

«...You do use informants and do instruct them to
spread dissention among certain groups that they are
informing on, do you not?

We did when we had the COINTEL programs which were
discontinued in 1971, and I think the Klan is probably one
of the best examples of a siﬁuation where the law was
ineffective at the time. We heard the term, State's Rights
used much more than we hear today. We saw with the
Little Rock situation the President of the United States
sending in the troops pointing out the necessity to use
local law enforcement. We must have local law enforcement
use the troops only as a last resort. When you have a
situation like this where you do try to preserve the
respective roles in law enforcement, you have historical
problems.

With the Klan coming along, we had situations where
the FBI and the Federal Government was almost powerless
to act. We had local law enforcement officers in some
areas participating in Klan violence. The incidents
mentioned by Mr. Rowe--everyone of those he saw them from the
lowest level--the informant. He didn't see what action
was taken with that information as he pointed out during
his testimony. Our files show that this information was
reported to the police departments in every instance.

We also know that in certain instances the infor-

mation upon being received was not being acted upon. We

also disseminated simultaneously through letterhead
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memorandum to the Department of Justice the problem.

And here we were--the FBI--in a position where we had no
authority in the absence of an instruction from the
Department of Justice to make an arrest. Section 241

and 242 don't cover it because you don't have evidence

of a conspiracy. It ultimately resulted in a situation
where the Department called in U. S. Marshals who do have
authority similar to local law enforcement officials.

So historically, in those days, we were just as
frustrated as anyone else was, that when we got information
from someone like Mr. Rowe--good information, reliable
information--and it was passed on to those who had the
responsibility to do something about it, it was not always
acted upon as he indicated.

QUESTION: In none of these cases, then, there was adequate
evidence of conspiracy to give you jurisdiction to act.

MR. ADAMS: The Departmental rules at that time, and still do,
require Departmental approval where you have a conspiracy.
Under 241, it takes two or more persons acting together.
You can have a mob scene and you can have blacks and whites
belting each other, but unless you can show that those that
initiated the action acted in concert, in a conspiracy, you
have no violation.

Congress recognized this and it wasn't until 1968
that they came along and.added Section 245 to the Civil

Rights Statute which added punitive measures against an
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QUESTION:

MR ADAMS:
QUESTION:

MR. ADAMS:
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individual. There didn't havé to be a conspiracy. This
was a problem that the whole country was grappling with--
the President of the United States, Attorneys General--we
were in a situation where we had rank lawlessness taking
place. As you know from the memorandum we sent you that
we sent to the Attorney General the accomplishments we were
able to obtain in preventing violence and in neutralizing
the Klan and that was one of the reasons.

«...A local town meeting on a controversial social
issue might result in disruption. It might be by hecklers
rather than by those holding the meeting. Does this
mean that the Bureau should investigate all groups
organizing or participating in such meetings because
they may result in violent government disruption?

No sir, and we don't....

Isn't that how you justify spying on almost every
aspect of the peace movement?

No sir. When we monitor demonstrations, we monitor

demonstrations where we have an indication that the
demonstration itself is sponsored by a group that we have
an investigative interest in, a valid investigative
interest in, or where members of one of these groups are
participating where there is a potential that they might
change the peaceful nature of the demonstration.

This is our closest question of trying to draw
guidelines to avoid getting into‘an area of infringing

on the lst Amendment right, yet at the same time, being




‘ ) . .
.

aware of groups such as we have had in greater numbers
in the past than we do at the present time. We have had
periods where the demonstrations have been rather severe
and the courts have said that the FBI has the right,
and indeed the duty, to keep itself informed with respect
to the possible commission of crime. It is not obliged
to wear blinders until it may be too late for prevention.
Now that's a good statement if applied in a clear-cut
case.

Our problem is where we have a demonstration and
we have to make a judgment call as to whether it is one
that clearly fits the criteria of enabling us to monitor
the activities. That's where I think most of our disagree-
ments fall.

QUESTION: In the Rowe Case, in the Rowe testimony that we just
heard, what was the rationale again for not intervening when
violence was known about. I know we have asked this several
times--I'm still having trouble understanding what the
rationale, Mr. Wannall, was in not intervening in the Rowe
situation when violence was known.

MR. WANNALL: Senator Schweiker, Mr. Adams did address himself to
that and if you have no objections, I'll ask that he be
the one to answer the question.

MR. ADAMS: The problem we had at the time, and it is the problem
today, we are an investigative agency; we do not have

police powers even like the U. S. Marshals do. The Marshals
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since about 1795 I guess, or some period like that, had
authorities that almost border on what a sheriff has. We
are the investigative agency of the Department of Justice,
and during these times the Department of Justice had us
maintain the role of an invéstigative agency.

We were to report on activities. We furnished the
information to the local police who had an obligation to
act. We furnished it to the Department of Justice in those
areas where the local police did not act. It resulted
finally in the Attorney General sending 500 U. S. Marshals
down to guarantee the safety of people who were trying to
march in protest of their civil rights.

This was an extraordinary measure because it came at
a time of Civil Rights versus Federal Rights and yet there
was a breakdown in law enforcement in certain areas of the
country. This doesn't mean to indict all law enforcement
agencies in the South at the time either, because many of
them did act upon the information that was furnished to
them. But we have no authority to make an arrest on the
spot because we would not have had evidence that was a
conspiracy available. We could do absolutely nothing in
that regard. In Little Rock the decision was made, for
instance, that if any arrests need to be made, the Army
should make them. And next to the Army, the U. S. Marshals
should make them--not the FBI, even though we developed

the violations. We have over the years as you know at the
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Time there were many questions raised. Why doesn't the
FBI stop this? Why don't you do something about it? Well,
we took the other route and effectively destroyed the Klan
as far as committing acts of violence and, of course, we
exceeded statutory guidelines in that area.

QUESTION: What would be wrong, just following up on your point
there, Mr. Adams, with setting up a program since it is
obvious to me that a lot of our informers are going to
have preknowledge of violence of using U. S. Marshals on
some kind of long-range basis to prevent violence?

MR. ADAMS: We do. We have them in Boston in connection with
the busing incident. We are investigating the violations
under the Civil Rights Act, but the Marshals are in
Boston. They are in Louisville, I believe, at the same
time and this is the approach that the Federal Government
finally recognized.

QUESTfON: . On an immediate and fairly contemporary basis that
kind of help can be sought instantly as opposed to'waiting
till it gets to a Boston state. I realize a departure from
the past and not saying it isn't, but it seems to me we need
a better remedy than we have.

MR ADAMS: Well, fortunately we are at a time where conditions have
subsided in the country even from the 60's and the 70's, or
50's and 60's. We report to the Department of Justice on
potential trouble spots around the country as we learn of them

so that the Department will be aware of them. The planning

-6-
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QUESTION:

MR. ADAMS:

QUESTION:

MR. ADAMS:

for Boston, for instance, took place a year in advance, with
state officials, city officials, the Department of Justice

and the FBI sitting down together saying "How are we going to
protect the situation in Boston"? I think we have learned a
lot from the days back in the early 60's. But, the Government
had no mechanics which protécted people at that time.

Next I would like to ask, back in 1965, I guess during
the height of the effort to destroy the Klans as you put it
a few moments ago, I believe the FBI has released figures that
we had something like 2,000 informers of some kind or another
infiltrating the Klan out of roughly 10,000 estimated member-
ship.

That's right.

I believe these are FBI figures or estimates. - That would
mean that 1 out of every 5 members of the Klan at that point
was an informant paid by the Government and I believe the
figure goes on to indicate that 70 percent of the new members
in the Klan that year were FBI informants. Isn't that an
awful overwhelming quantity of people to put in an effort such
as that? I'm not criticizing that we shouldn't have informants
in the Klan and know what is going on to revert violence but it
just seems to me that the tail is sort of wagging the dog. For
example today we supposedly have only 1594 total informants,
both domestic informants and potential informants. Yet, here
we have 2,000 in just the Klan alone.

Well, this number of 2,000 did include all racial matters

and informants at that particular time and I think the figures
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we tried to reconstruct as to the actual number of Klan
informants in relaton to Klan members was around 6 percent, I
think after we had read some of the testimony on it. Isn't that
right, Bill? Now the problem we had on the Klan is the Klan
had a group called the Action Group. This was the group if you
remember from Mr. Rowe's teétimony that he was left out of in
the beginning. He attended the open meetings and heard all the
hoorahs and this type of information but he never knew what was
going on because each one had an Action Group that went out and
considered themselves in the missionary field. Theirs was the
violence. In order to penetrate those you have to direct as
many informants as you possibly can against it. Bear in mind
that I think the newspapers, the President, Congress, everyone,
was concerned about the murder of the three civil rights
workers, the Lemul Penn case, the Violet Liuzzo case, the
bombings of the church in Birmingham. We were faced with one
tremendous problem at that time.

QUESTION: I acknowledge that.

MR. ADAMS: Our only approach was through informants. Through the
use of informants we solved these cases. The ones that were
solved. There were some of the bombing cases we never solved.
They're extremely difficult, but, these informants as we told
the Attorney General and as we told the President, we moved
informants like Mr. Rowe up to the top leadership. He was the
bodyguard to the head man. He was in a position where he

could see that this could continue forever unless we could
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create enough disruption that these members will realize that
if I go out and murder three civil rights, even though the
Sheriff and other law enforcement officers are in on it, if
that were the case, and in some of that was the case, that I
will be caught, and that's what we did, and that's why violence
stopped because the Klan was insecure and just.like you say

20 percent, they thought 50 percent of their members ultimately
were Klan members, and they didn't dare engage in these acts of
violence because they knew they couldn't control the conspiracy
any longer.

QUESTION: I just have one quick question. Is it correct that in
1971 we were using around 6500 informers for a black ghetto
situation?

MR ADAMS: I'm not sure if that's the year. We did have a year
where we had a number like that of around 6000 and that was
the time when the cities were being burned. Detroit, Washington,
areas like this, we were given a mandate to know what the
situation is, where is violence going to break out next. They
weren't informants like an individual that is penetrating an
organization. They were listening posts in the community that
would help tell us that we have another group here that is
getting ready to start another fire fight or something.

QUESTION: ... Without going into that subject further of course we
have had considerable evidence this morning where no attempt
was made to prevent crime when you had information that it

was going to occur. I am sure there were instances where
you have.
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MR. ADAMS:

QUESTION:

MR. ADAMS:

QUESTION:

MR. ADAMS:

QUESTION:

MR. ADAMS:

QUESTION:

MR. ADAMS:

QUESTION:

MR. ADAMS:

QUESTION:

We disseminated every single item which he reported to us.

To a police department which you knew was an accomplice to
the crime.

Not necessarily knew.

Your informant told you that, hadn't he?

The informant is on one level. We have éther informants
and we have other information.

You were aware that he had worked with certain members of
the Birmingham Police in order...

That's right. He furnished many other instances also.

So you really weren't doing a whole lot to prevent that
incident by telling the people who were already a part of it.

We were doing everything we could lawfully do at the
time and finally the situation was corrected when the Department
agreeing that we had no further jurisdiction, sent the U.S.
Marshals down to perform certain law enforcement functions.

...This brings up the point as to what kind of control
you can exercise over this kind of informant and to this
kind of organization and to what extent an effort is made to
prevent these informants from engaging in the kind of thing
that you were supposedly trying t